# HP Photosmart C4700 series



# Contents

HP Photosmart C4700 series Help	3
Finish setting up the HP Photosmart Add the HP Photosmart to a network Set up a USB connection	5 10
Get to know the HP Photosmart Printer parts Control panel features	11 12
How do I?	13
Print Print documents Print photos Print envelopes Print on specialty media Print a Web page	21 22 27 28 29
Scan Scan to a computer Scan to a memory card	33 34
Copy Copy text or mixed documents	38
Reprint photos	43
Save photos	45
Work with cartridges Check the estimated ink levels Replace the cartridges Order ink supplies Cartridge warranty information	47 48 50 51
Solve a problem HP support	53 54 60 64 65 67
	HP Photosmart C4700 series Help. Finish setting up the HP Photosmart Add the HP Photosmart to a network Set up a USB connection Get to know the HP Photosmart Printer parts Control panel features How do I? Print Print documents Print on specialty media Print envelopes Print on specialty media Print a Web page Scan Scan to a computer Scan to a computer Scan to a computer Scan to a memory card Copy Copy text or mixed documents Reprint photos. Save photos. Work with cartridges Check the estimated ink levels Replace the cartridges Cortridge warranty information Solve a problem HP support Setup troubleshooting Print quality troubleshooting Print quality troubleshooting Copy troubleshooting Copy troubleshooting Copy troubleshooting Copy troubleshooting Print troubleshooting Copy troubleshooting

Contents

### 14 Technical information

Notice	
Specifications	
Environmental product stewardship program	
Regulatory notices	
Regulatory wireless statements	
Index	117

# 1 HP Photosmart C4700 series Help

For information about the HP Photosmart, see:

- "Finish setting up the HP Photosmart" on page 5
- "Get to know the HP Photosmart" on page 11
- "<u>How do I?</u>" on page 13
- "<u>Print</u>" on page 21
- "Scan" on page 33
- "Copy" on page 37
- "Reprint photos" on page 43
- "Save photos" on page 45
- "Work with cartridges" on page 47
- "Technical information" on page 105

# 2 Finish setting up the HP Photosmart

- Add the HP Photosmart to a network
- Set up a USB connection

# Add the HP Photosmart to a network

- "WiFi Protected Setup (WPS)" on page 5
- "Wireless with a router (infrastructure network)" on page 6
- "Wireless without a router (ad hoc connection)" on page 7

### WiFi Protected Setup (WPS)

To connect the HP Photosmart to a wireless network using WiFi Protected Setup (WPS), you will need the following:

- A wireless 802.11 network that includes a WPS-enabled wireless router or access point.
- A desktop computer or laptop with either wireless networking support, or a network interface card (NIC). The computer must be connected to the wireless network that you intend to install the HP Photosmart on.

### To connect the HP Photosmart using WiFi Protected Setup (WPS)

1. Do one of the following:

### Use Push Button (PBC) method

- **a**. Set up wireless connection.
  - On the Home Screen, press button next to Scan.
  - Press button next to **Wireless Menu**.
  - □ Press button next to **WPS**.
  - Press button next to **Push Button**.
  - Press corresponding button on WPS-enabled router or other networking device.
  - Deress OK.
- b. Install software.
- NOTE: The product begins a timer for approximately two minutes in which the corresponding button on the networking device needs to be pressed.

### Use PIN method

- a. Set up wireless connection.
  - □ On the Home Screen, press button next to **Scan**.
  - D Press button next to Wireless Menu.

- Press button next to WPS.
- Press button next to PIN.
  The device displays a PIN.
- □ Enter the PIN on WPS-enabled router or other networking device.
- D Press OK.
- b. Install software.
- NOTE: The product begins a timer for approximately two minutes in which the PIN needs to be entered on the networking device.
- 2. View the animation for this topic.

### **Related topics**

"Install the software for a network connection" on page 9

### Wireless with a router (infrastructure network)

The HP Photosmart Software CD and included USB setup cable provide an easy way to connect the HP Photosmart to your wireless network.

For optimal performance and security in your wireless network, HP recommends you use a wireless router or access point (802.11) to connect the product and the other network elements. When network elements are connected through a wireless router or access point, this is called an **infrastructure** network.



To connect the HP Photosmart to an integrated wireless WLAN 802.11 network, you will need the following:

- □ A wireless 802.11 network that includes a wireless router or access point.
- ❑ A desktop computer or laptop with either wireless networking support, or a network interface card (NIC). The computer must be connected to the wireless network that you intend to install the HP Photosmart on.
- Broadband Internet access (recommended) such as cable or DSL. If you connect the HP Photosmart on a wireless network that has Internet access, HP recommends that you use a wireless router (access point or base station) that uses Dynamic Host Configuration Protocol (DHCP).
- □ Network name (SSID).
- U WEP key or WPA Passphrase (if needed).

### To connect the product

- 1. Insert the product Software CD in the computer CD-ROM drive.
- 2. Follow the instructions on the screen.

When you are prompted, connect the product to the computer using the USB setup cable included in the box. The product will attempt to connect to the network. If the connection fails, follow the prompts to correct the problem, and then try again.

3. When the setup is finished, you will be prompted to disconnect the USB cable and test the wireless network connection. Once the product connects successfully to the network, install the software on each computer that will use the product over the network.

### **Related topics**

"Install the software for a network connection" on page 9

### Wireless without a router (ad hoc connection)

Use this section if you want to connect the HP Photosmart to a wireless-capable computer without using a wireless router or access point.



There are two methods you may use to connect the HP Photosmart to your computer using an ad hoc wireless network connection. Once connected, you can install the HP Photosmart software.

Turn on the wireless radio for the HP Photosmart and the wireless radio on your computer. On your computer, connect to the network name (SSID) hpsetup, which is the default ad hoc network created by the HP Photosmart.

OR

▲ Use an ad hoc network profile on your computer to connect to the product. If your computer is not currently configured with an ad hoc network profile, consult the Help file for your computer Operating System for the proper method to create an ad hoc profile on your computer. Once the ad hoc network profile has been created, insert the installation CD that came with the product and install the software. Connect to the ad hoc network profile you created on your computer.

NOTE: An ad hoc connection can be used if you do not have a wireless router or access point but do have a wireless radio on your computer. However, an ad hoc connection may result in a lower level of network security and possibly reduced performance when compared to an infrastructure network connection using a wireless router or access point.

To connect the HP Photosmart to a Windows computer with an ad hoc connection, the computer must have a wireless network adapter and an ad hoc profile. Create a network profile for a Windows Vista or Windows XP computer using the directions below.

NOTE: If you have an operating system other than Windows Vista or Windows XP, HP recommends that you use the configuration program that came with your wireless LAN card. To find the configuration program for your wireless LAN card, access your computer's list of programs.

### To create a network profile

- NOTE: The product comes configured with a network profile with **hpsetup** as the network name (SSID). However, for security and privacy HP recommends you create a new network profile on your computer as described here.
- 1. In the Control Panel, double-click Network Connections.
- On the Network Connections window, right-click the Wireless Network Connection. If you see Enable on the pop-up menu, select it. Otherwise, if you see Disable on the menu, the wireless connection is already enabled.
- 3. Right-click the Wireless Network Connection icon, and then click Properties.
- 4. Click the Wireless Networks tab.
- 5. Select the Use Windows to configure my wireless network settings check box.
- 6. Click Add, and then do the following:
  - a. In Network name (SSID) box, type in a unique network name of your choice.
    - NOTE: The network name is case sensitive, so it is important to remember any uppercase (capital) and lowercase (small) letters.
  - **b**. If there is a **Network Authentication** list, select **Open**. Otherwise, go to the next step.
  - c. In the Data encryption list, select WEP.
  - d. Make sure that the check box is **not** selected next to **The key is provided for me automatically**. If it is selected, click the check box to clear it.
  - e. In the Network key box, type a WEP key that has exactly 5 or exactly 13 alphanumeric (ASCII) characters. For example, if you enter 5 characters, you might enter ABCDE or 12345. Or, if you enter 13 characters, you might enter ABCDEF1234567. (12345 and ABCDE are examples only. Select a combination of your choosing.)

Alternatively, you can use HEX (hexadecimal) characters for the WEP key. A HEX WEP key must be 10 characters for 40 bit encryption, or 26 characters for 128 bit encryption.

- f. In the **Confirm network key** box, type the same WEP key you typed in the previous step.
  - NOTE: You must remember the exact uppercase (capital) and lowercase (small) letters. If you enter your WEP key incorrectly on the product, the wireless connection will fail.
- **g**. Write down the WEP key exactly as you typed it, including uppercase and lowercase letters.

- h. Select the check box for This is a computer-to-computer (ad hoc) network; wireless access points are not used.
- i. Click **OK** to close the **Wireless network properties** window, and then click **OK** again.
- j. Click OK again to close the Wireless Network Properties Connection window.

### To connect the product

- 1. Insert the product Software CD in the computer CD-ROM drive.
- 2. Follow the instructions on the screen. When you are prompted, connect the product to the computer using the USB setup cable included in the box. The product will attempt to connect to the network. If the connection fails, follow the prompts to correct the problem, and then try again.
- 3. When the setup is finished, you will be prompted to disconnect the USB cable and test the wireless network connection. Once the product connects successfully to the network, install the software on each computer that will use the product over the network.

### **Related topics**

"Install the software for a network connection" on page 9

### Install the software for a network connection

Use this section to install the HP Photosmart software on a computer connected to a network. Before you install the software, make sure you have connected the HP Photosmart to a network. If the HP Photosmart has not been connected to a network, follow the onscreen instructions during the software installation to connect the product to the network.

NOTE: If your computer is configured to connect to a series of network drives, make sure that your computer is currently connected to these drives before installing the software. Otherwise, the HP Photosmart software installer might try to use one of the reserved drive letters and you will not be able to access that network drive on your computer.

**NOTE:** Installation time can range from 20 to 45 minutes depending on your operating system, the amount of available space, and the processor speed of your computer.

#### To install the Windows HP Photosmart Software on a networked computer

- 1. Quit all applications running on your computer.
- Insert the Windows CD that came with the product into the CD-ROM drive on your computer and follow the onscreen instructions.
  - NOTE: If the HP Photosmart is not connected to a network, when prompted, connect the product to the computer using the USB setup cable included in the box. The product will then attempt to connect to the network.
- 3. If a dialog box about firewalls appears, follow the instructions. If you see firewall popup messages, you must always accept or allow the pop-up messages.

- 4. On the Connection Type screen, select an appropriate option, and then click Next. The Searching screen appears as the Setup program searches for the product on the network.
- On the Printer Found screen, verify that the printer description is correct. If more than one printer is found on the network, the Printers Found screen appears. Select the product you want to connect.
- 6. Follow the prompts to install the software. When you have finished installing the software, the product is ready for use.
- 7. To test your network connection, go to your computer and print a self-test report to the product.

# Set up a USB connection

The HP Photosmart supports a rear USB 2.0 High Speed port for connection to a computer.

If you use a USB cable to connect the HP Photosmart to a computer on a network, you can set up printer sharing on your computer. This enables other computers on the network to print to the HP Photosmart, using your computer as the host.

The **host** computer (your computer, connected directly to the HP Photosmart by a USB cable) has full software functionality. Other computers, which are referred to as the **clients**, have access only to the print features. HP recommends up to 5 computers for the best performance. You must perform other functions from the host computer or from the control panel on the HP Photosmart.

### To connect the product with the USB cable

- Refer to the setup instructions that came with your product for information on connecting to a computer with a USB cable.
  - NOTE: Do not connect the USB cable to the product until you are prompted to do so.

### To enable printer sharing on a Windows computer

Refer to the user guide that came with your computer or see the Windows onscreen Help.

# 3 Get to know the HP Photosmart

- Printer parts
- <u>Control panel features</u>

## **Printer parts**



# Get to know the HP Photosmart

# **Control panel features**

### Figure 3-2 Control panel features



1	Back: Returns to the previous screen.
2	<b>Cancel</b> : Stops the current operation, restores default settings, and clears the current photo selection.
3	OK: Selects a menu setting, value, or photo.
4	<b>Scan</b> : From the Home screen, opens the <b>Scan Menu</b> . When viewing screens other than the Home screen, selects options related to the current display.
5	<b>Photo</b> : From the Home screen, opens the <b>Photo Menu</b> . When viewing screens other than the Home screen, selects options related to the current display.
6	<b>Copy</b> : From the Home screen, opens the <b>Copy Menu</b> . When viewing screens other than the Home screen, selects options related to the current display.
7	Wireless network indicator light: Indicates that the wireless radio is on.

# 4 How do I?

This section contains links to commonly performed tasks, such as printing photos, scanning, and making copies.

- "Print photos from a memory card"
  on page 24
- "Print on specialty media" on page 28
- "Save photos" on page 45
- "Load media" on page 18
- "Replace the cartridges" on page 48
- "<u>Scan to a computer</u>" on page 33
- "Scan to a memory card" on page 34

14

How do I?

# 5 Paper basics

You can load many different types and sizes of paper in the HP Photosmart, including letter or A4 paper, photo paper, transparencies, and envelopes.

This section contains the following topics:

- "<u>Recommended papers for photo printing</u>" on page 15
- "<u>Recommended papers for printing</u>" on page 16
- "Load media" on page 18
- "Information on paper" on page 20

# **Recommended papers for photo printing**

If you want the best print quality, HP recommends using HP papers that are specifically designed for the type of project you are printing.

Depending on your country/region, some of these papers might not be available.

### HP Advanced Photo Paper

This thick photo paper features an instant-dry finish for easy handling without smudging. It resists water, smears, fingerprints, and humidity. Your prints have a look and feel comparable to a store-processed photo. It is available in several sizes, including A4, 8.5 x 11 inch, 10 x 15 cm (4 x 6 inch) (with or without tabs), 13 x 18 cm (5 x 7 inch), and two finishes - glossy or soft gloss (satin matte). It is acid-free for longer lasting documents.

### **HP Everyday Photo Paper**

Print colorful, everyday snapshots at a low cost, using paper designed for casual photo printing. This affordable, photo paper dries quickly for easy handling. Get sharp, crisp images when you use this paper with any inkjet printer. It is available in semi-gloss finish in several sizes, including A4, 8.5 x 11 inch, and 10 x 15 cm (4 x 6 inch) (with or without tabs). For longer-lasting photos, it is acid-free.

### **HP Photo Value Pack**

HP Photo Value Packs conveniently package original HP cartridges and HP Advanced Photo Paper to save you time and take the guesswork out of printing affordable professional photos with your HP Photosmart. Original HP inks and HP Advanced Photo Paper have been designed to work together so your photos are long lasting and vivid, print after print. Great for printing out an entire vacation's worth of photos or multiple prints to share.

To order HP papers and other supplies, go to <u>www.hp.com/buy/supplies</u>. If prompted, choose your country/region, follow the prompts to select your product, and then click one of the shopping links on the page.

XOTE: At this time, some portions of the HP Web site are available in English only.

# **Recommended papers for printing**

If you want the best print quality, HP recommends using HP papers that are specifically designed for the type of project you are printing.

Depending on your country/region, some of these papers might not be available.

### **HP Advanced Photo Paper**

This thick photo paper features an instant-dry finish for easy handling without smudging. It resists water, smears, fingerprints, and humidity. Your prints have a look and feel comparable to a store-processed photo. It is available in several sizes, including A4, 8.5 x 11 inch, 10 x 15 cm (4 x 6 inch) (with or without tabs), 13 x 18 cm (5 x 7 inch), and two finishes - glossy or soft gloss (satin matte). It is acid-free for longer lasting documents.

### **HP Everyday Photo Paper**

Print colorful, everyday snapshots at a low cost, using paper designed for casual photo printing. This affordable, photo paper dries quickly for easy handling. Get sharp, crisp images when you use this paper with any inkjet printer. It is available in semi-gloss finish in several sizes, including A4,  $8.5 \times 11$  inch, and  $10 \times 15$  cm ( $4 \times 6$  inch) (with or without tabs). For longer-lasting photos, it is acid-free.

### HP Brochure Paper or HP Superior Inkjet Paper

These papers are glossy-coated or matte-coated on both sides for two-sided use. They are the perfect choice for near-photographic reproductions and business graphics for report covers, special presentations, brochures, mailers, and calendars.

### HP Premium Presentation Paper or HP Professional Paper

These papers are heavy two-sided matte papers perfect for presentation, proposals, reports, and newsletters. They are heavyweight for an impressive look and feel.

### **HP Iron-On Transfers**

HP Iron-on Transfers (for color fabrics or for light or white fabrics) are the ideal solution for creating custom T-shirts from your digital photos.

### HP Premium Inkjet Transparency Film

HP Premium Inkjet Transparency Film makes your color presentations vivid and even more impressive. This film is easy to use and handle, and dries quickly without smudging.

### **HP Photo Value Pack**

HP Photo Value Packs conveniently package original HP cartridges and HP Advanced Photo Paper to save you time and take the guesswork out of printing affordable professional photos with your HP Photosmart. Original HP inks and HP Advanced Photo Paper have been designed to work together so your photos are long lasting and vivid, print after print. Great for printing out an entire vacation's worth of photos or multiple prints to share.

### ColorLok

HP recommends plain papers with the ColorLok logo for printing and copying of everyday documents. All papers with the ColorLok logo are independently tested to meet high standards of reliability and print quality, and produce documents with crisp, vivid color, bolder blacks, and dry faster than ordinary plain papers. Look for papers with the ColorLok logo in a variety of weights and sizes from major paper manufacturers.



To order HP papers and other supplies, go to <u>www.hp.com/buy/supplies</u>. If prompted, choose your country/region, follow the prompts to select your product, and then click one of the shopping links on the page.

NOTE: At this time, some portions of the HP Web site are available in English only

# Load media

1. Do one of the following:

### Load small-size paper

- a. Lower paper tray.
  - □ Slide paper-width guide outwards.



- b. Load paper.
  - □ Insert stack of photo paper into paper tray with short edge forward and print side down.



- □ Slide stack of paper forward until it stops.
  - NOTE: If the photo paper you are using has perforated tabs, load photo paper so that tabs are closest to you.
- □ Slide paper-width guide inward until it stops at edge of paper.



### Load full-size paper

- a. Lower paper tray.
  - □ Slide paper-width guide outwards.



- b. Load paper.
  - □ Insert stack of paper into paper tray with short edge forward and print side down.



- □ Slide stack of paper forward until it stops.
- Slide paper-width guide inward until it stops at edge of paper.



2. View the animation for this topic.

### **Related topics**

"Information on paper" on page 20

### Information on paper

The HP Photosmart is designed to work well with most paper types. Test a variety of paper types before buying a large quantity. Find a paper type that works well and is easy to purchase. HP papers are designed for the best quality results. In addition, follow these tips:

- Do not use paper that is too thin, that has a slick texture, or that stretches easily. It can feed incorrectly through the paper path, causing paper jams.
- Store photo media in its original packaging inside a resealable plastic bag on a flat surface in a cool, dry place. When you are ready to print, remove only the paper you plan to use immediately. When you have finished printing, return any unused photo paper to the plastic bag.
- Do not leave unused photo paper in the paper tray. The paper might start to curl, which might reduce the quality of your printouts. Curled paper can also cause paper jams.
- Always hold photo paper by the edges. Fingerprints on photo paper can reduce print quality.
- Do not use paper that is heavily textured. It can cause graphics or text to print improperly.
- Do not combine different paper types and paper sizes in the paper tray; the entire stack of paper in the paper tray must be the same size and type.
- For best results, do not allow printed photos to stack up in the paper tray.
- Store printed photos under glass or in a storage book to prevent bleeding over time from high humidity.

# 6 Print



"<u>Print documents</u>" on page 21

"Print photos" on page 22



"Print envelopes" on page 27



"Print on specialty media" on page 28

"Print a Web page" on page 29

### **Related topics**

- "Load media" on page 18
- "Recommended papers for photo printing" on page 15
- "<u>Recommended papers for printing</u>" on page 16

### **Print documents**

Most print settings are automatically handled by the software application. You need to change the settings manually only when you change print quality, print on specific types of paper or transparency film, or use special features.

### To print from a software application

- 1. Make sure you have paper loaded in the paper tray.
- 2. On the File menu in your software application, click Print.
- 3. Make sure the product is the selected printer.
- If you need to change settings, click the button that opens the Properties dialog box. Depending on your software application, this button might be called Properties, Options, Printer Setup, Printer, or Preferences.
  - NOTE: When printing a photo, you must select options for the specific photo paper and photo enhancement.

#### Chapter 6

- Select the appropriate options for your print job by using the features available in the Advanced, Printing Shortcuts, Features, and Color tabs.
  - TIP: You can easily select the appropriate options for your print job by choosing one of the predefined print tasks on the **Printing Shortcuts** tab. Click a type of print task in the **Printing Shortcuts** list. The default settings for that type of print task are set and summarized on the **Printing Shortcuts** tab. If necessary, you can adjust the settings here and save your custom settings as a new printing shortcut. To save a custom printing shortcut, select the shortcut and click **Save As**. To delete a shortcut, select the shortcut and click **Delete**.
- 6. Click OK to close the Properties dialog box.
- 7. Click Print or OK to begin printing.

### **Related topics**

- "Recommended papers for printing" on page 16
- "Load media" on page 18
- "<u>View the print resolution</u>" on page 30
- "Printing shortcuts" on page 31
- "Set the default print settings" on page 32
- "Stop the current job" on page 103

### **Print photos**

- "Print photos saved on your computer" on page 22
- "Print photos from a memory card" on page 24

### Print photos saved on your computer

### To print a photo on photo paper

- 1. Remove all paper from the paper tray.
- 2. Place the photo paper print side down on the right side of the paper tray.



- 3. Slide the paper-width guide inward until it stops at the edge of the paper.
- 4. On the File menu in your software application, click Print.
- 5. Make sure the product is the selected printer.

- Click the button that opens the Properties dialog box.
  Depending on your software application, this button might be called Properties, Options, Printer Setup, Printer, or Preferences.
- 7. Click the Features tab.
- 8. In the **Basic Options** area, from the **Paper Type** drop-down list, select **More**. Then, select the appropriate photo paper type.
- In the Resizing Options area, from the Size drop-down list, select More. Then, select the appropriate paper size.
   If the paper size and paper type are not compatible, the printer software displays an

If the paper size and paper type are not compatible, the printer software displays an alert and allows you to select a different type or size.

- (Optional) Select the Borderless printing check box if it is not already checked. If the borderless paper size and paper type are not compatible, the product software displays an alert and allows you to select a different type or size.
- 11. In the **Basic Options** area, select a high print quality, such as **Best**, from the **Print Quality** drop-down list.
  - NOTE: To achieve the highest dpi resolution, you can use the Maximum dpi setting with supported types of photo paper. If Maximum dpi is not listed in the Print quality drop-down list, you can enable it from the Advanced tab. For more information, see "Print using Maximum dpi" on page 30.
- **12.** In the **HP Real Life Technologies** area, click the **Photo fix** drop-down list and select from the following options:
  - Off: applies no HP Real Life Technologies to the image.
  - Basic: enhances low-resolution images; moderately adjusts image sharpness.
- **13.** Click **OK** to return to the **Properties** dialog box.
- 14. Click OK, and then click **Print** or OK in the **Print** dialog box.
- NOTE: Do not leave unused photo paper in the paper tray. The paper might start to curl, which could reduce the quality of your printout. For best results, do not allow printed photos to stack up in the paper tray.

### **Related topics**

- "Recommended papers for photo printing" on page 15
- "Load media" on page 18
- "Print using Maximum dpi" on page 30
- "<u>View the print resolution</u>" on page 30
- "Printing shortcuts" on page 31
- "Set the default print settings" on page 32
- "Stop the current job" on page 103

### Print photos from a memory card

1. Do one of the following:

#### Print photo on small-size paper

- a. Load paper.
  - Load up to 10 x 15 cm (4 x 6 inch) photo paper in paper tray.



- b. Select project type.
  - Derived Press button next to **Photo** on Home screen.
  - □ Press button next to Memory Card Print.
- c. Insert memory device.



- 1 Memory Stick, Memory Stick Pro, Memory Stick Select, Memory Stick Magic Gate, Memory Stick Duo or Pro Duo (adapter optional), Memory Stick Pro-HG Duo (adapter optional), or Memory Stick Micro (adapter required)
- 2 MultiMediaCard (MMC), MMC Plus, Secure MultiMedia Card, MMC Mobile (RS-MMC; adapter required), Secure Digital (SD), Secure Digital Mini, Secure Digital High Capacity (SDHC), TransFlash MicroSD Card (adapter required), or xD-Picture card

- d. Select photo.
  - □ Press button next to **Select**.
  - Press OK.
  - Press button next to **Prints** to increase number of copies.
- e. Print photo.
  - D Press OK.

### Print photo on full-size paper

- a. Load paper.
  - Load full-size photo paper in paper tray.



- b. Select project type.
  - **D** Press button next to **Photo** on Home screen.
  - Derived Press button next to Memory Card Print.
- c. Insert memory device.



- 1 Memory Stick, Memory Stick Pro, Memory Stick Select, Memory Stick Magic Gate, Memory Stick Duo or Pro Duo (adapter optional), Memory Stick Pro-HG Duo (adapter optional), or Memory Stick Micro (adapter required)
- 2 MultiMediaCard (MMC), MMC Plus, Secure MultiMedia Card, MMC Mobile (RS-MMC; adapter required), Secure Digital (SD), Secure Digital Mini, Secure Digital High Capacity (SDHC), TransFlash MicroSD Card (adapter required), or xD-Picture card

- d. Select photo.
  - □ Press button next to **Select**.
  - Deress OK.
  - Press button next to 4 x 6 Photo until size changes to 8.5 x 11 Photo.
  - Derived Press button next to Prints to increase number of copies.
- e. Print photo.
  - Deress OK.

### Print passport photos

- a. Load paper.
  - □ Load full-size photo paper in paper tray.



- b. Select project type.
  - Derived Press button next to **Photo** on Home screen.
  - D Press button next to Passport Photo Print.

c. Insert memory device.



- 1 Memory Stick, Memory Stick Pro, Memory Stick Select, Memory Stick Magic Gate, Memory Stick Duo or Pro Duo (adapter optional), Memory Stick Pro-HG Duo (adapter optional), or Memory Stick Micro (adapter required)
- 2 MultiMediaCard (MMC), MMC Plus, Secure MultiMedia Card, MMC Mobile (RS-MMC; adapter required), Secure Digital (SD), Secure Digital Mini, Secure Digital High Capacity (SDHC), TransFlash MicroSD Card (adapter required), or xD-Picture card
- d. Select photo.
  - Press button next to **Select**.
  - Press OK.
  - Press button next to **Prints** to increase number of copies.
- e. Print photo.
  - D Press OK.
- 2. View the animation for this topic.

### **Related topics**

- <u>"Recommended papers for photo printing</u>" on page 15
- "Stop the current job" on page 103

### **Print envelopes**

With the HP Photosmart, you can print on a single envelope, a group of envelopes, or label sheets designed for inkjet printers.

### To print a group of addresses on labels or envelopes

- 1. Print a test page on plain paper first.
- 2. Place the test page on top of the label sheet or envelope, and hold both up to the light. Check the spacing for each block of text. Make adjustments as needed.
- 3. Load the labels or envelopes into the paper tray.

△ CAUTION: Do not use envelopes with clasps or windows. They can get stuck in the rollers and cause paper jams.

- 4. Slide the paper-width guide inward against the stack of labels or envelopes until the guide stops.
- 5. If you are printing on envelopes, do the following:
  - a. Display the print settings, and click the **Features** tab.
  - b. In the Resizing Options area, click the appropriate envelope size in the Size list.
- 6. Click OK, and then click Print or OK in the Print dialog box.

### **Related topics**

- "Paper basics" on page 15
- <u>"View the print resolution</u>" on page 30
- "Printing shortcuts" on page 31
- "Set the default print settings" on page 32
- "Stop the current job" on page 103

# Print on specialty media

### To reverse an image for iron-on transfers

- 1. On the File menu in your software application, click Print.
- 2. Make sure the product is the selected printer.
- Click the button that opens the Properties dialog box.
  Depending on your software application, this button might be called Properties, Options, Printer Setup, Printer, or Preferences.
- 4. Click the Features tab.
- 5. In the **Paper Type** drop-down list, click **More**, and then select **HP Iron-on Transfer** from the list.
- 6. If the selected size is not what you want, click an appropriate size in the Size list.
- 7. Click the Advanced tab.
- 8. In the Features area, select the Mirror Image check box.
- 9. Click OK, and then click Print or OK in the Print dialog box.
  - NOTE: To prevent jams, manually feed the iron-on transfer sheets into the paper tray one sheet at a time.

### To print on transparencies

- 1. Load the transparency into the paper tray.
- 2. On the File menu in your software application, click Print.

- 3. Make sure you have selected the correct printer.
- Click the button that opens the Properties dialog box.
  Depending on your software application, this button might be called Properties, Options, Printer Setup, Printer, or Preferences.
- 5. Click the Features tab.
- In the Basic Options area, click the appropriate transparency type in the Paper Type list.
  - TIP: If you want to make notations on the back of the transparencies and erase them later without scratching the original, click the Advanced tab, and select the Mirror Image check box.
- 7. In the **Resizing Options** area, click an appropriate size in the **Size** list.
- 8. Click OK, and then click **Print** or **OK** in the **Print** dialog box.
  - NOTE: The product automatically waits for transparencies to dry before releasing them. Ink dries slower on film than on plain paper. Make sure you allow enough time for the ink to dry before handling the transparency.

#### **Related topics**

- "Paper basics" on page 15
- "View the print resolution" on page 30
- "Printing shortcuts" on page 31
- "Set the default print settings" on page 32
- "Stop the current job" on page 103

### Print a Web page

You can print a Web page from your Web browser on the HP Photosmart.

If you use Internet Explorer 6.0 or higher for Web browsing, you can use **HP Smart Web Printing** to ensure simple, predictable web printing with control over what you want and how you want it printed. You can access **HP Smart Web Printing** from the toolbar in Internet Explorer. For more information about **HP Smart Web Printing**, see the help file provided with it.

#### To print a Web page

- 1. Make sure you have paper loaded in the paper tray.
- On the File menu in your Web browser, click Print. The Print dialog box appears.
- 3. Make sure the product is the selected printer.
- If your Web browser supports it, select the items on the Web page that you want to include in the printout.
   For example, in Internet Explorer, click the **Options** tab to select options such as **As** laid out on screen, **Only the selected frame**, and **Print all linked documents**.
- 5. Click **Print** or **OK** to print the Web page.

☆ TIP: To print Web pages correctly, you might need to set your print orientation to Landscape.

# Print using Maximum dpi

Use maximum dpi mode to print high-quality, sharp images.

To get the most benefit from maximum dpi mode, use it to print high-quality images such as digital photographs. When you select the maximum dpi setting, the printer software displays the optimized dots per inch (dpi) that the HP Photosmart printer will print. Printing in maximum dpi is supported on the following paper-types only:

- HP Premium Plus Photo Paper
- HP Premium Photo Paper
- HP Advanced Photo Paper
- Photo Hagaki cards

Printing in maximum dpi takes longer than printing with other settings and requires a large amount of disk space.

### To print in Maximum dpi mode

- 1. Make sure you have paper loaded in the paper tray.
- 2. On the File menu in your software application, click Print.
- 3. Make sure the product is the selected printer.
- Click the button that opens the Properties dialog box.
  Depending on your software application, this button might be called Properties, Options, Printer Setup, Printer, or Preferences.
- 5. Click the Advanced tab.
- 6. In the Features area, select the Enable maximum dpi setting check box.
- 7. Click the Features tab.
- In the Paper Type drop-down list, click More, and then select the appropriate paper type.
- 9. In the Print Quality drop-down list, click Maximum dpi.

NOTE: To find out what dpi the product will print based on the paper type and print quality settings you selected, click **Resolution**.

10. Select any other print settings that you want, and then click OK.

### **Related topics**

"View the print resolution" on page 30

### View the print resolution

The printer software displays the print resolution in dots per inch (dpi). The dpi varies according to the paper type and print quality that you select in the printer software.

### To view the print resolution

- 1. On the File menu in your software application, click Print.
- 2. Make sure the product is the selected printer.
- Click the button that opens the Properties dialog box.
  Depending on your software application, this button might be called Properties, Options, Printer Setup, Printer, or Preferences.
- 4. Click the Features tab.
- 5. In the **Paper Type** drop-down list, select the type of paper that you have loaded.
- In the Print Quality drop-down list, select the appropriate print quality setting for your project.
- 7. Click the **Resolution** button to view the print resolution dpi for the paper type and print quality combination you selected.

### **Printing shortcuts**

Use printing shortcuts to print with print settings that you use often. The printer software has several specially designed printing shortcuts that are available in the Printing Shortcuts list.

NOTE: When you select a printing shortcut the appropriate printing options are automatically displayed. You can leave them as is, change them, or create your own shortcuts for commonly used tasks.

Use the Printing Shortcuts tab for the following print tasks:

- General Everyday Printing: Print documents quickly.
- **Photo Printing–Borderless**: Print to the top, bottom, and side edges of 10 x 15 cm (4 x 6 inch) and 13 x 18 cm (5 x 7 inch) HP Photo Papers.
- **Paper-saving Printing**: Print two-sided documents with multiple pages on same sheet to reduce paper usage.
- **Photo Printing–With White Borders**: Print a photo with a white border around the edges.
- Fast/Economical Printing: Produce draft-quality printouts quickly.
- **Two-sided (Duplex) Printing**: Print two-sided pages with the HP Photosmart manually.
- Photo Printing-Plain Paper: Print a photo on a plain paper.
- **Postcard Printing** or **Hagaki Printing**: Print your photos on postcards or Hagaki cards.

### To create a printing shortcut

- 1. On the File menu in your software application, click Print.
- 2. Make sure the product is the selected printer.
- Click the button that opens the Properties dialog box.
  Depending on your software application, this button might be called Properties, Options, Printer Setup, Printer, or Preferences.
- 4. Click the Printing Shortcuts tab.

- In the Printing Shortcuts list, click a printing shortcut. The print settings for the selected printing shortcut are displayed.
- 6. Change the print settings to those you want in the new printing shortcut.
- Click Save as and type a name for the new printing shortcut, and then click Save. The printing shortcut is added to the list.

### To delete a printing shortcut

- 1. On the File menu in your software application, click Print.
- 2. Make sure the product is the selected printer.
- Click the button that opens the Properties dialog box.
  Depending on your software application, this button might be called Properties, Options, Printer Setup, Printer, or Preferences.
- 4. Click the Printing Shortcuts tab.
- 5. In the **Printing Shortcuts** list, click the printing shortcut that you want to delete.
- 6. Click Delete.

The printing shortcut is removed from the list.

NOTE: Only the shortcuts that you have created can be deleted. The original HP shortcuts cannot be deleted.

# Set the default print settings

If there are settings that you frequently use for printing, you might want to make them the default print settings so they are already set when you open the **Print** dialog box from within your software application.

### To change the default print settings

- 1. In the HP Solution Center, click **Settings**, point to **Print Settings**, and then click **Printer Settings**.
- 2. Make changes to the print settings, and click OK.

# 7 Scan

- "Scan to a computer" on page 33
- "Scan to a memory card" on page 34
- "Scan and reprint photos" on page 43

### Scan to a computer

### To scan to a computer

- 1. Load original.
  - a. Lift lid on product.



**b**. Load original print side down on right front corner of glass.



- c. Close lid.
- 2. Start scan.
  - a. Press button next to Scan on Home screen.
  - Press button next to Scan to PC.
    If product is network-connected, a list of available computers appears. Select computer to which you want to transfer to start the scan.
- 3. View the animation for this topic.

### **Related topics**

"Stop the current job" on page 103

## Scan to a memory card

### To save a scan to a memory card

- 1. Load original.
  - a. Lift lid on product.



**b**. Load original print side down on right front corner of glass.


- c. Close lid.
- 2. Select Scan.
  - a. Press button next to Scan on Home screen.
  - b. Press button next to Scan to Memory Card.
- 3. Insert memory device.



- 1 Memory Stick, Memory Stick Pro, Memory Stick Select, Memory Stick Magic Gate, Memory Stick Duo or Pro Duo (adapter optional), Memory Stick Pro-HG Duo (adapter optional), or Memory Stick Micro (adapter required)
- 2 MultiMediaCard (MMC), MMC Plus, Secure MultiMedia Card, MMC Mobile (RS-MMC; adapter required), Secure Digital (SD), Secure Digital Mini, Secure Digital High Capacity (SDHC), TransFlash MicroSD Card (adapter required), or xD-Picture card
- 4. Start scan.
  - ▲ Press button next to Scan to Memory Card.
- 5. View the animation for this topic.

#### **Related topics**

"Stop the current job" on page 103

Chapter 7

# 8 Copy

- "Copy text or mixed documents" on page 38
- "Copy photos (reprint)" on page 43

# Copy text or mixed documents

#### Copy text or mixed documents

1. Do one of the following:

#### Make a black and white copy

- a. Load paper.
  - □ Load full-size paper in paper tray.



- **b**. Load original.
  - Lift lid on product.



- TIP: To make copies of thick originals, such as books, you can remove the lid.
- Load original print side down on right front corner of glass.



- Close lid.
- c. Select Copy.
  - Press button next to **Copy**.
  - □ Press button next to **Black Copy**.
  - □ Press button next to **Actual Size**.
  - Derived Press button next to **Copies** to increase number of copies.
- d. Start copy.
  - D Press OK.

#### Make a color copy

- a. Load paper.
  - □ Load full-size paper in paper tray.



- b. Load original.
  - Lift lid on product.



- $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}$  TIP: To make copies of thick originals, such as books, you can remove the lid.
- □ Load original print side down on right front corner of glass.



Close lid.

- c. Select Copy.
  - **Press button next to Copy**.
  - D Press button next to Color Copy.
  - □ Press button next to Actual Size.
  - Press button next to **Copies** to increase number of copies.
- d. Start copy.
  - Deress OK.
- 2. View the animation for this topic.

#### **Related topics**

- "Change the copy settings" on page 41
- "Stop the current job" on page 103

# Change the copy settings

#### To set the paper size from the control panel

- 1. Press the button next to Copy.
- 2. Select the copy type.
- 3. Press the button next to 8.5 x 11 Plain.

#### To set the copy size from the control panel

- 1. Press the button next to Copy.
- 2. Select the copy type.
- 3. Press the button next to Actual Size.

#### To set the number of copies from the control panel

- 1. Press the button next to Copy.
- 2. Select the copy type.
- 3. Press the button next to Copies to increase the number of copies.

# **Reprint photos**

# 9 Reprint photos

### To reprint an original photo

- 1. Load paper.
  - ▲ Load up to 13 x 18 cm (5 x 7 inch) photo paper in paper tray.



- 2. Select project type.
  - a. Press button next to Photo on Home screen.
  - b. Press button next to Photo Original Reprint.
- 3. Load original.
  - a. Lift lid on product.



b. Load original print side down on right front corner of glass.



- c. Close lid.
- d. Press OK.
- 4. Reprint photo.
  - a. Press OK.
  - b. Press button next to Prints to increase number of copies.
  - c. Press OK.
- 5. View the animation for this topic.

#### **Related topics**

"Stop the current job" on page 103

# 10 Save photos

You can use the HP Photosmart Software installed on your computer to transfer photos from a memory card to your computer's hard drive for advanced photo editing, sharing photos online, and printing from your computer.

Before transferring photos to your computer, you need to remove the memory card from your digital camera and insert it in the appropriate memory card slot on the HP Photosmart.

NOTE: The HP Photosmart must be connected to a computer that has the HP Photosmart Software installed on it.

#### To save photos

- Insert your memory card into the appropriate slot on the product. The software opens on your computer.
- 2. Follow the onscreen prompts on your computer to save the photos to your computer.

XIII NOTE: Only images that were not previously saved are copied to your computer.

Chapter 10

# 11 Work with cartridges

- <u>Check the estimated ink levels</u>
- Replace the cartridges
- Order ink supplies
- <u>Cartridge warranty information</u>

# Check the estimated ink levels

You can easily check the ink supply level to determine how soon you might need to replace a cartridge. The ink supply level shows an estimate of the amount of ink remaining in the cartridges.

NOTE: If you have installed a refilled or remanufactured cartridge, or a cartridge that has been used in another printer, the ink level indicator might be inaccurate or unavailable.

**NOTE:** Ink level warnings and indicators provide estimates for planning purposes only. When you receive a low-ink warning message, consider having a replacement cartridge available to avoid possible printing delays. You do not have to replace the cartridges until the print quality is unacceptable.

**NOTE:** Ink from the cartridges is used in the printing process in a number of different ways, including in the initialization process, which prepares the product and cartridges for printing, and in printhead servicing, which keeps print nozzles clear and ink flowing smoothly. In addition, some residual ink is left in the cartridge after it is used. For more information, see <a href="https://www.hp.com/go/inkusage">www.hp.com/go/inkusage</a>.

#### To check the ink levels from the HP Photosmart Software

- In the HP Solution Center, click Settings, point to Print Settings, and then click Printer Toolbox.
  - NOTE: You can also open the Printer Toolbox from the Print Properties dialog box. In the Print Properties dialog box, click the Features tab, and then click the Printer Services button.

#### The Printer Toolbox appears.

 Click the Estimated Ink Level tab. The estimated ink levels for the print cartridges appear.

#### **Related topics**

"Order ink supplies" on page 50

# **Replace the cartridges**

#### To replace the cartridges

- 1. Check that power is on.
- 2. Remove cartridge.
  - a. Open cartridge access door.



Wait for print carriage to move to center of the product.

b. Lightly press down on the cartridge to release it, then remove it from slot.



2 Cartridge slot for black cartridge

- 3. Insert new cartridge.
  - a. Remove cartridge from packaging.
  - b. Remove plastic tape by using the pink pull tab.



c. Line up colored shaped icons, then slide cartridge into slot until it clicks into place.



d. Close cartridge door.



- 4. Align cartridges.
  - a. When prompted, press OK to print a cartridge alignment page.
  - **b**. Load page print side down on right front corner of glass, and then press **OK** to scan page.
  - c. Remove alignment page and recycle or discard it.
- 5. View the animation for this topic.

#### **Related topics**

- "Order ink supplies" on page 50
- "Ink-backup mode" on page 50

# **Order ink supplies**

To learn which HP supplies work with your product, order supplies online, or create a printable shopping list, open HP Solution Center, and select the online shopping feature.

Cartridge information and links to online shopping also appear on ink alert messages. In addition, you can find cartridge information and order online by visiting <u>www.hp.com/buy/</u><u>supplies</u>.

NOTE: Ordering cartridges online is not supported in all countries/regions. If it is not supported in your country/region, contact a local HP reseller for information about purchasing cartridges.

# Ink-backup mode

Use the ink-backup mode to operate the HP Photosmart with only one print cartridge. The ink-backup mode is initiated when a print cartridge is removed from the print cartridge carriage. During ink-backup mode, the product can only print jobs from the computer.

**NOTE:** When the HP Photosmart operates in ink-backup mode, a message is displayed on screen. If the message is displayed and two print cartridges are installed in the product, verify that the protective piece of plastic tape has been removed from each print cartridge. When plastic tape covers the print cartridge contacts, the product cannot detect that the print cartridge is installed.

For more information about ink-backup mode, see the following topics:

- "Ink-backup mode output" on page 50
- "Exit ink-backup mode" on page 50

#### Ink-backup mode output

Printing in ink-backup mode slows the printer and affects the quality of printouts.

Installed print cartridge	Result
Black print cartridge	Colors print as grayscale.
Tri-color print cartridge	Colors print but black is grayed and is not a true black.

#### Exit ink-backup mode

Install two print cartridges in the HP Photosmart to exit ink-backup mode.

#### **Related topics**

"Replace the cartridges" on page 48

# **Cartridge warranty information**

The HP cartridge warranty is applicable when the product is used in its designated HP printing device. This warranty does not cover HP ink products that have been refilled, remanufactured, refurbished, misused, or tampered with.

During the warranty period the product is covered as long as the HP ink is not depleted and the end of warranty date has not been reached. The end of warranty date, in YYYY/ MM/DD format, may be found on the product as indicated:



For a copy of the HP Limited Warranty Statement, see the printed documentation that came with the product.

Chapter 11

# **12 Solve a problem**

This section contains the following topics:

- HP support
- Setup troubleshooting
- Print troubleshooting
- Print quality troubleshooting
- Memory card troubleshooting
- <u>Copy troubleshooting</u>
- Scan troubleshooting
- Errors

# **HP** support

- <u>HP support by phone</u>
- Additional warranty options

#### HP support by phone

Phone support options and availability vary by product, country/region, and language.

This section contains the following topics:

- Phone support period
- Placing a call
- After the phone support period

#### Phone support period

One year of phone support is available in North America, Asia Pacific, and Latin America (including Mexico). To determine the duration of phone support in Europe, the Middle East, and Africa, go to <u>www.hp.com/support</u>. Standard phone company charges apply.

#### **Placing a call**

Call HP support while you are in front of the computer and the product. Be prepared to provide the following information:

- Product name (HP Photosmart C4700 series)
- Serial number (located on the back or bottom of the product)
- Messages that appear when the situation occurs
- Answers to these questions:
  - Has this situation happened before?
  - Can you re-create it?

- Did you add any new hardware or software to your computer at about the time that this situation began?
- Did anything else occur prior to this situation (such as a thunderstorm, product was moved, etc.)?

For the list of support phone numbers, visit www.hp.com/support.

#### After the phone support period

After the phone support period, help is available from HP at an additional cost. Help may also be available at the HP online support Web site: <u>www.hp.com/support</u>. Contact your HP dealer or call the support phone number for your country/region to learn more about support options.

#### Additional warranty options

Extended service plans are available for the HP Photosmart at additional costs. Go to <u>www.hp.com/support</u>, select your country/region and language, then explore the services and warranty area for information about the extended service plans.

## Setup troubleshooting

This section contains setup troubleshooting information for the product.

Many issues are caused when the product is connected to the computer using a USB cable before the product software is installed on the computer. If you connected the product to your computer before the software installation screen prompted you to do so, you must follow these steps:

#### Troubleshooting common setup issues

- 1. Disconnect the USB cable from the computer.
- Uninstall the software (if you have already installed it). For more information, see "<u>Uninstall and reinstall the software</u>" on page 59.
- 3. Restart your computer.
- 4. Turn off the product, wait one minute, then restart it.
- 5. Reinstall the HP Photosmart software.
- $\triangle$  **CAUTION:** Do not connect the USB cable to the computer until prompted by the software installation screen.

This section contains the following topics:

- <u>The product will not turn on</u>
- <u>After setting up the product, it does not print</u>
- The wrong measurements are showing in menus on the display
- The registration screen does not appear
- Uninstall and reinstall the software

#### The product will not turn on

Try the following solutions if there are no light indications, no noise, and no movement from the product when you turn it on.

- Solution 1: Check the power cord
- Solution 2: Reset the product
- Solution 3: Press the On button more slowly
- Solution 4: Contact HP to replace the power supply
- Solution 5: Contact HP support for service

#### Solution 1: Check the power cord

#### Solution:

- · Make sure you are using the power cord that came with the product.
- Make sure the power cord is firmly connected to both the product and the power adapter. Plug the power cord into a power outlet, surge protector, or power strip.



- If you are using a power strip, make sure the power strip is turned on. Or, try plugging the product directly into a power outlet.
- Test the power outlet to make sure it is working. Plug in an appliance that you know works, and see if the appliance has power. If not, then there might be a problem with the power outlet.
- If you plugged the product into a switched outlet, make sure the outlet is switched on. If it is switched on but still does not work, then there might be a problem with the power outlet.

**Cause:** There was a problem with the power cord or the power supply.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

#### Solution 2: Reset the product

**Solution:** Turn off the product, and then unplug the power cord. Plug the power cord back in, and then press the **On** button to turn on the product.

Cause: The product experienced an error.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

#### Solution 3: Press the On button more slowly

**Solution:** The product might not respond if you press the **On** button too quickly. Press the **On** button once. It might take a few minutes for the product to turn on. If you press the **On** button again during this time, you might turn the product off.

△ CAUTION: If the product still does not turn on, it might have a mechanical failure. Unplug the product from the power outlet.

Contact HP support for service.

Go to: <u>www.hp.com/support</u>. If prompted, choose your country/region, and then click **Contact HP** for information on calling for technical support.

Cause: You pressed the **On** button too quickly.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

#### Solution 4: Contact HP to replace the power supply

**Solution:** Contact HP support to request a power supply for the product.

Go to: www.hp.com/support.

If prompted, choose your country/region, and then click **Contact HP** for information on calling for technical support.

Cause: The power supply was not intended for use with this product.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

#### Solution 5: Contact HP support for service

**Solution:** If you have completed all of the steps provided in the previous solutions and are still having a problem, contact HP support for service.

Go to: www.hp.com/support.

If prompted, choose your country/region, and then click **Contact HP** for technical support.

**Cause:** You might need assistance to enable the product or software to function properly.

#### After setting up the product, it does not print

Try the following solutions to resolve the issue. Solutions are listed in order, with the most likely solution first. If the first solution does not solve the problem, continue trying the remaining solutions until the issue is resolved.

- Solution 1: Press the On button to turn on the product
- Solution 2: Set your product as the default printer
- Solution 3: Check the connection between the product and computer

#### Solution 1: Press the On button to turn on the product

**Solution:** Look at the display on the product. If the display is blank and the **On** button is not lit, the product is turned off. Make sure the power cord is firmly connected to the product and plugged into a power outlet. Press the **On** button to turn on the product.

**Cause:** The product might not have been turned on.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

#### Solution 2: Set your product as the default printer

**Solution:** Check your computer documentation to change your product to be the default printer.

**Cause:** You sent the print job to the default printer, but this product was not the default printer.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

#### Solution 3: Check the connection between the product and computer

**Solution:** Check the connection from the product to your computer. Verify that the USB cable is securely plugged into the USB port on the back of the product. Make sure the other end of the USB cable is plugged into a USB port on your computer. After the cable is connected properly, turn off the product and then on again. If the

product is connected to the computer through a wireless connection, make sure that the connection is active and the product is turned on.



For more information on setting up the product and connecting it to your computer, see the setup instructions that came with the product.

Cause: The product and computer were not communicating with each other.

#### The wrong measurements are showing in menus on the display

Solution: Change the language setting.

#### To set your language and country/region

- Press the button next to Copy on the Home screen. The Copy Menu appears.
- 2. Press the top-right, middle-left, and bottom-left buttons in sequence. The **Basic Settings** menu appears.
- 3. Press the button next to Set Language.
- Press the buttons next to the up arrow or down arrow icons on the display to scroll through the languages. When the language you want to use is highlighted, press OK.
- When prompted, press the button next to Yes for confirmation. The Basic Settings menu reappears.
- 6. Press the button next to Set Region.
- Press the buttons next to the up arrow or down arrow icons on the display to scroll through the countries/regions. When the country/region you want to use is highlighted, press OK.
- 8. When prompted, press the button next to **Yes** for confirmation.

**Cause:** You might have selected the incorrect country/region when setting up the product. The country/region you select determines the paper sizes shown on the display.

#### The registration screen does not appear

**Solution:** You can access the registration (Sign up now) screen from the Windows taskbar by clicking **Start**, pointing to **Programs** or **All Programs**, **HP**, **Photosmart C4700 series**, and then clicking **Product Registration**.

**Cause:** The registration screen did not launch automatically.

#### Uninstall and reinstall the software

If your installation is incomplete, or if you connected the USB cable to the computer before prompted by the software installation screen, you might need to uninstall and then reinstall the software. Do not simply delete the HP Photosmart application files from your computer. Make sure to remove them properly using the uninstall utility provided when you installed the software that came with the HP Photosmart.

#### To uninstall and reinstall the software

- 1. Disconnect the product from your computer.
- 2. On the Windows taskbar, click Start, Settings, Control Panel (or just Control Panel).
- 3. Double-click Add/Remove Programs (or click Uninstall a program).
- 4. Select HP Photosmart All-In-One Driver Software, and then click Change/ Remove.

Follow the onscreen instructions.

5. Restart your computer.

NOTE: It is important that you disconnect the product before restarting your computer. Do not connect the product to your computer until after you have reinstalled the software.

- Insert the product CD-ROM into your computer's CD-ROM drive and then start the Setup program.
  - NOTE: If the Setup program does not appear, locate the setup.exe file on the CD-ROM drive and double-click it.

**NOTE:** If you no longer have the installation CD, you can download the software from <u>www.hp.com/support</u>.

7. Follow the onscreen instructions and the setup instructions that came with the product.

When the software installation is complete, the **HP Digital Imaging Monitor** icon appears in the Windows system tray.



To verify that the software is properly installed, double-click the HP Solution Center icon on the desktop. If the HP Solution Center shows the essential icons (**Scan Picture** and **Scan Document**), the software has been properly installed.

# **Print troubleshooting**

Try the following solutions to resolve the issue. Solutions are listed in order, with the most likely solution first. If the first solution does not solve the problem, continue trying the remaining solutions until the issue is resolved.

- <u>Check cartridges</u>
- <u>Check paper</u>
- <u>Check product</u>
- <u>Check the print settings</u>
- Reset the product
- Contact HP support for service

#### Check cartridges

Follow these steps.

- Step 1: Make sure you are using genuine HP print cartridges
- Step 2: Check the ink levels

#### Step 1: Make sure you are using genuine HP print cartridges

Solution: Check to see if your print cartridges are genuine HP print cartridges.

HP recommends that you use genuine HP print cartridges. Genuine HP print cartridges are designed and tested with HP printers to help you easily produce great results, time after time.

NOTE: HP cannot guarantee the quality or reliability of non-HP supplies. Printer service or repairs required as a result of using a non-HP supply will not be covered under warranty.

If you believe you purchased genuine HP print cartridges, go to:

www.hp.com/go/anticounterfeit

Cause: Non-HP print cartridges were being used.

#### Step 2: Check the ink levels

**Solution:** Check the estimated ink levels in the cartridges.

NOTE: Ink level warnings and indicators provide estimates for planning purposes only. When you receive a low-ink warning message, consider having a replacement cartridge available to avoid possible printing delays. You do not need to replace the cartridges until print quality becomes unacceptable.

For more information, see:

"Check the estimated ink levels" on page 47

**Cause:** The print cartridges might have insufficient ink.

#### Check paper

Follow these steps.

- <u>Step 1: Use the correct paper type</u>
- Step 2: Load the stack of paper correctly

#### Step 1: Use the correct paper type

**Solution:** HP recommends that you use HP papers or any other paper type that is appropriate for the product. Make sure only one type of paper is loaded at a time.

Always make sure the paper you are printing on is flat. For best results when printing images, use HP Advanced Photo Paper.

Cause: The paper type was incorrect or more than one type of paper was loaded.

#### Step 2: Load the stack of paper correctly

**Solution:** Remove the stack of paper from the paper tray, reload the paper, and then slide the paper-width guide inward until it stops at the edge of the paper.

NOTE: Do not leave unused photo paper in the paper tray. The paper might start to curl, which could reduce the quality of your printout. For best results, do not allow printed photos to stack up in the paper tray.

For more information, see:

"Load media" on page 18

#### Check product

Follow these steps.

- Step 1: Align the print cartridges
- Step 2: Clean the print cartridges

#### Step 1: Align the print cartridges

Solution: Aligning the print cartridges can help ensure high-quality output.

#### To align the print cartridges from the HP Photosmart Software

- 1. Load letter or A4 unused plain white paper into the paper tray.
- 2. In the HP Solution Center, click Settings.
- 3. In the **Print Settings** area, click **Printer Toolbox**.
  - NOTE: You can also open the **Printer Toolbox** from the **Print Properties** dialog box. In the **Print Properties** dialog box, click the **Features** tab, and then click **Printer Services**.

The Printer Toolbox appears.

- 4. Click the Device Services tab.
- 5. Click Align the Print Cartridges.
- 6. When prompted, ensure plain white letter or A4 paper is loaded in the paper tray, then press **OK**.
  - NOTE: If you have colored paper loaded in the paper tray when you align the print cartridges, the alignment will fail. Load unused plain white paper into the paper tray, and then try the alignment again.

The product prints a print cartridge alignment sheet.

7. Load the page print side down on the right front corner of the glass, and then press **OK** to scan the page.

When the **On** button stops flashing, the alignment is complete and the page can be removed. Recycle or discard the page.

**Cause:** The print cartridges needed to be aligned.

#### Step 2: Clean the print cartridges

**Solution:** If there is ink remaining in the print cartridges, but you are still noticing a problem, print a self-test report to determine if there is a problem with the print cartridges. If the self-test report shows a problem, clean the print cartridges. If the problem persists, you might need to replace the print cartridges.

#### To clean the print cartridges from the HP Photosmart Software

- 1. Load letter, A4, or legal unused plain white paper into the paper tray.
- 2. In the HP Solution Center, click Settings.

- 3. In the Print Settings area, click Printer Toolbox.
  - NOTE: You can also open the **Printer Toolbox** from the **Print Properties** dialog box. In the **Print Properties** dialog box, click the **Features** tab, and then click **Printer Services**.

The **Printer Toolbox** appears.

- 4. Click the Device Services tab.
- 5. Click Clean the Print Cartridges.
- Follow the prompts until you are satisfied with the quality of the output, and then click Done.
- Follow the prompts until you are satisfied with the quality of the output, and then click Done.

There are three stages of cleaning. Each stage lasts from one to two minutes, uses one sheet of paper, and uses an increasing amount of ink. After each stage, review the quality of the printed page. You should only initiate the next phase of cleaning if the print quality is poor.

If print quality still seems poor after you clean the print cartridges, try cleaning the print cartridge contacts before replacing the affected print cartridge.

Cause: The print cartridges needed to be cleaned.

#### Check the print settings

Solution: Try the following:

- Check the print settings to see if the color settings are incorrect.
  For example, check to see if the document is set to print in grayscale. Or, check to see if advanced color settings such as saturation, brightness, or color tone, are set to modify the appearance of colors.
- Check the print quality setting and make sure it matches the type of paper loaded in the product.

You might need to choose a lower print quality setting if colors are running into each other. Or, choose a higher setting if you are printing a high-quality photo, and then make sure photo paper such as HP Advanced Photo Paper is loaded in the paper tray.

 Make sure the margin settings for the document do not exceed the printable area of the product.

#### To select a print speed or quality

- 1. Make sure you have paper loaded in the paper tray.
- 2. On the File menu in your software application, click Print.
- 3. Make sure the product is the selected printer.
- Click the button that opens the Properties dialog box.
  Depending on your software application, this button might be called Properties, Options, Printer Setup, Printer, or Preferences.
- 5. Click the Features tab.

- 6. In the **Paper Type** drop-down list, select the type of paper that you have loaded.
- In the Print Quality drop-down list, select the appropriate quality setting for your project.
  - NOTE: To find out what dpi the product will print based on the paper type and print quality settings you selected, click **Resolution**.

#### To check your margin settings

- Preview your print job before sending it to the product. In most software applications, click the File menu, and then click Print Preview.
- 2. Check the margins. The product uses the margins you have set in your software application, as long as they are greater than the minimum margins the product supports. For more information about setting margins in your software application, see the documentation that came with the software.
- 3. Cancel the print job if the margins are not satisfactory, and then adjust the margins in your software application.

Cause: The print settings were not set correctly.

#### **Reset the product**

**Solution:** Turn off the product, and then unplug the power cord. Plug the power cord back in, and then press the **On** button to turn on the product.

Cause: The product experienced an error.

#### **Contact HP support for service**

**Solution:** If you have completed all of the steps provided in the previous solutions and are still having a problem, contact HP support for service.

Go to: www.hp.com/support.

If prompted, choose your country/region, and then click **Contact HP** for technical support.

**Cause:** You might need assistance to enable the product or software to function properly.

## Print quality troubleshooting

Use this section to solve these print quality problems:

Photo printouts are hazy, blurry, or have inaccurate color

#### Photo printouts are hazy, blurry, or have inaccurate color

**Solution:** For best photo color quality, do not allow printouts to stack on top of photos in the paper tray.

**Cause:** When printouts are stacked on top of a photo before the ink is completely dry, some color distortion may occur in the photo.

## Memory card troubleshooting

Use this section to solve these memory card problems:

- <u>The product does not read the memory card</u>
- The photos on the memory card do not transfer to my computer

#### The product does not read the memory card

Try the following solutions to resolve the issue. Solutions are listed in order, with the most likely solution first. If the first solution does not solve the problem, continue trying the remaining solutions until the issue is resolved.

- Solution 1: Insert the memory card properly
- Solution 2: Remove the additional memory card
- Solution 3: Reformat the memory card in your digital camera

#### Solution 1: Insert the memory card properly

**Solution:** Turn the memory card so that the label faces up and the contacts are facing the product, and then push the card forward into the appropriate slot until the Photo light turns on.

After the memory card has been inserted properly, the Photo light will blink for a few seconds, and then remain lit.

**Cause:** The memory card was inserted backwards or upside down.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

#### Solution 2: Remove the additional memory card

**Solution:** You can insert only one memory card at a time.

If more than one memory card is inserted, an error message will appear on the display. Remove the additional memory card to resolve the problem.

**Cause:** Multiple memory cards were inserted in the product.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

#### Solution 3: Reformat the memory card in your digital camera

**Solution:** Check the computer screen for an error message telling you that the images on the memory card are corrupted.

If the file system on the card is corrupt, reformat the memory card in your digital camera. For more information, see the documentation that came with your digital camera.

△ CAUTION: Reformatting the memory card will delete any photos stored on the card. If you have previously transferred the photos from your memory card to a computer, try printing the photos from the computer. Otherwise, you will need to retake any photos you might have lost.

Cause: The memory card file system was corrupted.

#### The photos on the memory card do not transfer to my computer

Try the following solutions.

- Solution 1: Install the product software
- Solution 2: Check the connection from the product to your computer

#### Solution 1: Install the product software

**Solution:** Install the product software that came with the product. If it is installed, restart your computer.

#### To install the product software

- 1. Insert the product CD-ROM into your computer's CD-ROM drive and then start the Setup program.
- 2. When prompted, click Install More Software to install the product software.
- 3. Follow the onscreen instructions and the setup instructions that came with the product.

**Cause:** The product software was not installed.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

#### Solution 2: Check the connection from the product to your computer

**Solution:** Check the connection from the product to your computer. Verify that the USB cable is securely plugged into the USB port on the back of the product. Make sure the other end of the USB cable is plugged into a USB port on your computer. After the cable is connected properly, turn off the product and then on again. If the

product is connected to the computer through a wireless connection, make sure that the connection is active and the product is turned on.



For more information on setting up the product and connecting it to your computer, see the setup instructions that came with the product.

Cause: The product was not properly connected to the computer.

## Copy troubleshooting

Use this section to solve these copy problems:

Resize to Fit is not working as expected

#### Resize to Fit is not working as expected

Try the following solutions.

- Solution 1: Scan, enlarge, and then print a copy
- Solution 2: Wipe the glass and the back of the document lid

#### Solution 1: Scan, enlarge, and then print a copy

**Solution:** Resize to Fit can only enlarge the original up to the maximum percentage allowed by your model. For example, 200% might be the maximum enlargement percentage allowed by your model. Enlarging a passport photo by 200% might not enlarge it enough for it to fit a full-size page.

If you want to make a large copy of a small original, scan the original into the computer, resize the image in the HP scanning software, and then print a copy of the enlarged image.

Cause: You were trying to increase the size of an original that was too small.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

#### Solution 2: Wipe the glass and the back of the document lid

**Solution:** Turn off the product, unplug the power cord, and then use a soft cloth to wipe the glass and the back of the document lid.

**Cause:** Debris might have been stuck on the glass or on the back of the document lid. The product interprets anything it detects on the glass as part of the image.

# Scan troubleshooting

Use this section to solve these scan problems:

- Scanned image is incorrectly cropped
- Scanned image shows dotted lines instead of text
- Text format is incorrect
- Text is incorrect or missing

#### Scanned image is incorrectly cropped

**Solution:** The autocropping feature in the software crops anything that is not part of the main image. Sometimes this might not be what you want. In that case, turn off autocropping in the software and crop the scanned image manually, or not at all.

**Cause:** The software was set to automatically crop scanned pictures.

#### Scanned image shows dotted lines instead of text

**Solution:** Make a black-and-white copy of the original and then scan the copy.

**Cause:** If you used the **Text** image type to scan text that you planned to edit, the scanner might not have recognized color text. The **Text** image type scans at 300 x 300 dpi, in black and white.

If you scanned an original that has graphics or artwork surrounding the text, the scanner might not have recognized the text.

#### Text format is incorrect

**Solution:** Some applications cannot handle framed text formatting. Framed text is one of the scan document settings in the software. It maintains complex layouts, such as multiple columns from a newsletter, by putting the text in different frames (boxes) in the destination application. In the software, select the correct format so that the scanned text layout and formatting are retained.

**Cause:** The scan document settings were incorrect.

#### Text is incorrect or missing

Try the following solutions.

- Solution 1: Adjust the brightness in the software
- Solution 2: Clean the glass and lid

#### Solution 1: Adjust the brightness in the software

**Solution:** Adjust the brightness in the software, and then rescan the original. **Cause:** The brightness was not set correctly.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

#### Solution 2: Clean the glass and lid

**Solution:** Turn off the product, unplug the power cord, and use a soft cloth to wipe the glass and the back of the document lid.

**Cause:** Debris might have been stuck on the glass or on the back of the document lid. This can cause poor-quality scans.

## **Errors**

This section contains the following categories of messages about your product:

- Product messages
- File messages
- General user messages
- Paper messages
- Print cartridge messages

#### **Product messages**

The following is a list of product-related error messages:

- Door open
- Firmware revision mismatch
- Memory is full
- Scanner failure
- Improper shutdown
- Missing HP Photosmart Software

#### **Door open**

Solution: Close the print cartridge door.



Cause: The print cartridge door was open.

#### Firmware revision mismatch

Solution: Contact HP support for service.

Go to: www.hp.com/support.

If prompted, choose your country/region, and then click **Contact HP** for information on calling for technical support.

**Cause:** The revision number of the product firmware did not match the revision number of the software.

#### Memory is full

Solution: Try making fewer copies at a time.

Cause: The document you were copying exceeded the memory of the product.

#### Scanner failure

**Solution:** Turn off the product and then turn it on again. Restart your computer and then try to scan again.

If the problem persists, try plugging the power cord directly into a power outlet rather than a surge protector or power strip. If the problem continues, contact HP support. Go to <u>www.hp.com/support</u>. If prompted, choose your country/region, and then click **Contact HP** for information on calling for technical support.

Cause: The product was busy or an unknown cause interrupted your scan.

#### Improper shutdown

Solution: Press the On button to turn the product on and off.

**Cause:** The last time the product was used, it was not turned off properly. The product can be damaged if it is turned off by turning off the switch on a power strip or by using a wall switch.
# **Missing HP Photosmart Software**

Try the following solutions.

- Solution 1: Install the HP Photosmart Software
- Solution 2: Check the connection from the product to your computer

# Solution 1: Install the HP Photosmart Software

**Solution:** Install the product software that came with the product. If it is installed, restart your computer.

# To install the product software

- Insert the product CD-ROM into your computer's CD-ROM drive and then start the Setup program.
- 2. When prompted, click Install More Software to install the product software.
- **3.** Follow the onscreen instructions and the setup instructions that came with the product.

Cause: The HP Photosmart Software was not installed.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

# Solution 2: Check the connection from the product to your computer

**Solution:** Check the connection from the product to your computer. Verify that the USB cable is securely plugged into the USB port on the back of the product. Make sure the other end of the USB cable is plugged into a USB port on your computer. After the cable is connected properly, turn off the product and then on again. If the product is connected to the computer through a wireless connection, make sure that the connection is active and the product is turned on.



For more information on setting up the product and connecting it to your computer, see the setup instructions that came with the product.

Cause: The product was not properly connected to the computer.

# File messages

The following is a list of file-related error messages:

- Error reading or writing the file
- <u>Unreadable files. NN files could not be read</u>
- Photos not found
- File not found
- Invalid file name
- Supported file types for the product
- File corrupted

# Error reading or writing the file

Solution: Check to see if you have the right folder and file name.

Cause: The product software could not open or save the file.

# Unreadable files. NN files could not be read

**Solution:** Reinsert the memory card in the product. If this does not work, retake the photos with your digital camera. If you already transferred the files to your computer, try printing those files by using the HP Photosmart Software. The copies might not be damaged.

Cause: Some of the files on the inserted memory card were damaged.

# Photos not found

Try the following solutions.

- Solution 1: Reinsert the memory card
- Solution 2: Print photos from the computer

#### Solution 1: Reinsert the memory card

**Solution:** Reinsert the memory card. If this does not work, retake the photos with your digital camera. If you already transferred the files to your computer, try printing those files by using the HP Photosmart Software. The copies might not be damaged.

Cause: Some of the files on the inserted memory card were damaged.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

# Solution 2: Print photos from the computer

**Solution:** Take some photos with your digital camera, or if you previously saved photos on your computer, you can print them using the HP Photosmart Software.

Cause: No photos were found on the memory card.

# File not found

**Solution:** Close some applications and try the task again.

**Cause:** There was not enough available memory on your computer to create a print preview file.

#### Invalid file name

**Solution:** Make sure that you are not using any invalid symbols in the file name. **Cause:** The file name you entered was invalid.

#### Supported file types for the product

The product software only recognizes JPG and TIF images.

#### File corrupted

Try the following solutions.

- Solution 1: Reinsert the memory card in the product
- Solution 2: Reformat the memory card in your digital camera.

# Solution 1: Reinsert the memory card in the product

**Solution:** Reinsert the memory card in the product. If this does not work, retake the photos with your digital camera. If you already transferred the files to your computer, try printing those files by using the HP Photosmart Software. The copies might not be damaged.

Cause: Some of the files on the inserted memory card were damaged.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

#### Solution 2: Reformat the memory card in your digital camera.

**Solution:** Check the computer screen for an error message telling you that the images on the memory card are corrupted.

If the file system on the card is corrupt, reformat the memory card in your digital camera.

△ CAUTION: Reformatting the memory card will delete any photos stored on the card. If you have previously transferred the photos from your memory card to a computer, try printing the photos from the computer. Otherwise, you will need to retake any photos you might have lost.

Cause: The memory card file system was corrupted.

# General user messages

The following is a list of messages related to common user errors:

- Cannot crop
- Borderless printing error
- Memory card error
- Memory card is locked
- Out of disk space
- <u>Card access error</u>
- Use only one card at a time
- <u>Card is inserted incorrectly</u>
- <u>Card is damaged</u>
- <u>Card is not fully inserted</u>

# Cannot crop

Try the following solutions.

- Solution 1: Close some applications or restart your computer
- Solution 2: Empty the Recycle Bin on your desktop

# Solution 1: Close some applications or restart your computer

**Solution:** Close all unnecessary applications. This includes applications that run in the background, such as screensavers and virus checkers. (If you turn off your virus checker, remember to turn it back on after you finish.) Try restarting your computer to clear the memory. You might need to purchase more RAM. Refer to the documentation that came with your computer.

Cause: The computer did not have enough memory.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

# Solution 2: Empty the Recycle Bin on your desktop

**Solution:** Empty the Recycle Bin on your desktop. You might also need to remove files from the hard disk; for example, delete temporary files.

**Cause:** For scanning, there must be at least 50 MB of space available on your computer's hard disk.

#### **Borderless printing error**

**Solution:** Borderless printing cannot occur with only the black print cartridge installed. Install the tri-color print cartridge.

For more information, see:

#### "Replace the cartridges" on page 48

**Cause:** The product was in ink-backup mode with only the black print cartridge installed, and a borderless print job was initiated.

#### Memory card error

Try the following solutions.

- Solution 1: Remove all but one memory card
- Solution 2: Push the memory card all the way forward

#### Solution 1: Remove all but one memory card

**Solution:** Remove all but one memory card. The product reads the remaining memory card and displays the first photo stored on the memory card.

**Cause:** There were two or more memory cards inserted into the product at the same time.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

#### Solution 2: Push the memory card all the way forward

**Solution:** Remove the memory card and reinsert it in the memory card slot until it stops.

Cause: You had not fully inserted the memory card.

#### Memory card is locked

**Solution:** Unlock the memory card and try again.

To unlock the memory card, please refer to the product manual that came with the memory card.

Cause: A locked (read-only) memory card was in a card slot.

#### Out of disk space

**Solution:** Empty the Recycle Bin on your desktop. You might also need to remove files from the hard disk; for example, delete temporary files.

**Cause:** There was not enough available memory on your computer to perform the task.

#### Card access error

**Solution:** Remove the memory card and reinsert it in the memory card slot until it stops.

Cause: You had not fully inserted the memory card.

#### Use only one card at a time

**Solution:** You can insert only one memory card at a time.

If more than one memory card is inserted, an error message will appear on the display. Remove the additional memory card to resolve the problem.

Cause: Multiple memory cards were inserted in the product.

# Card is inserted incorrectly

**Solution:** Turn the memory card so that the label faces up and the contacts are facing the product, and then push the card forward into the appropriate slot until the Photo light turns on.

After the memory card has been inserted properly, the Photo light will blink for a few seconds, and then remain lit.

Cause: The card was inserted backwards or upside down.

# Card is damaged

**Solution:** Reformat your memory card in your camera or format your memory card in a computer by selecting the FAT format. For more information, see the documentation that came with your digital camera.

△ CAUTION: Reformatting the memory card will delete any photos stored on the card. If you have previously transferred the photos from your memory card to a computer, try printing the photos from the computer. Otherwise, you will need to retake any photos you might have lost.

**Cause:** You may have formatted the card on a Windows XP computer. By default, Windows XP will format a memory card of 8 MB or less and 64 MB or more with the FAT32 format. Digital cameras and other devices use the FAT (FAT16 or FAT12) format and cannot recognize a FAT32 formatted card.

#### Card is not fully inserted

**Solution:** Turn the memory card so that the label faces up and the contacts are facing the product, and then push the card forward into the appropriate slot until the Photo light turns on.

After the memory card has been inserted properly, the Photo light will blink for a few seconds, and then remain lit.

**Cause:** The memory card was not fully inserted.

#### Paper messages

The following is a list of paper-related error messages:

- Paper upside down
- Paper orientation error
- Ink is drying

# Paper upside down

**Solution:** Load paper in the paper tray print side down.

Cause: Paper in the paper tray was upside down.

#### Paper orientation error

**Solution:** Insert paper into the paper tray with the short edge forward and the print side down. Slide the paper forward until it stops.

**Cause:** Paper in the paper tray was in landscape orientation.

# Ink is drying

**Solution:** Leave the sheet in the paper tray until the message disappears. If it is necessary to remove the printed sheet before the message disappears, carefully hold the printed sheet on the underside or the edges, and place it on a flat surface to dry.

**Cause:** Transparencies and some other media require a drying time that is longer than normal.

# Print cartridge messages

The following is a list of print cartridge error messages:

- Low on ink
- Need alignment or alignment failed
- Print cartridges incorrectly installed
- Non-HP cartridges installed
- Print cartridge is missing, incorrectly installed, or not intended for your product
- Printing in ink-backup mode
- Print cartridges missing or not detected
- Incompatible print cartridges
- Print cartridge is not intended for use in this product
- Print cartridges in wrong slot
- Print cartridge problem
- Previously used genuine HP cartridge installed
- Original HP ink has been depleted
- General printer error

#### Low on ink

**Solution:** Ink level warnings and indicators provide estimates for planning purposes only. When you receive a low-ink warning message, consider having a replacement cartridge available to avoid possible printing delays. You do not need to replace the print cartridges until print quality becomes unacceptable.

If you have installed a refilled or remanufactured cartridge, or a cartridge that has been used in another product, the ink level indicator may be inaccurate or unavailable.

For HP product return and recycling information, visit us at: <u>www.hp.com/recycle</u>.

**Cause:** The indicated print cartridges were estimated to be low on ink and might need to be replaced soon.

# Need alignment or alignment failed

Try the following solutions to resolve the issue. Solutions are listed in order, with the most likely solution first. If the first solution does not solve the problem, continue trying the remaining solutions until the issue is resolved.

- Solution 1: Align newly installed print cartridges
- Solution 2: Incorrect type of paper is loaded in the paper tray
- Solution 3: Make sure the protective tape is removed from the print cartridges
- Solution 4: Check if print cartridges are fully inserted
- Solution 5: Print cartridge might be defective

# Solution 1: Align newly installed print cartridges

**Solution:** You must align the print cartridges to ensure excellent print quality.

#### To align newly installed print cartridges

- 1. When prompted, ensure plain white letter or A4 paper is loaded in the paper tray, then press **OK**.
  - NOTE: If you have colored paper loaded in the paper tray when you align the print cartridges, the alignment will fail. Load unused plain white paper into the paper tray, and then try the alignment again.

The product prints a test page, aligns the print cartridges, and calibrates the printer.

2. Load the page print side down on the right front corner of the glass, and then press **OK** to scan the page.

When the **On** button stops flashing, the alignment is complete and the page can be removed. Recycle or discard the page.

Cause: You installed new print cartridges that needed alignment.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

#### Solution 2: Incorrect type of paper is loaded in the paper tray

**Solution:** If you have colored paper loaded in the paper tray when you align the print cartridges, the alignment fails. Load unused plain white letter or A4 paper into the paper tray, and then try the alignment again. If the alignment fails again, you might have a defective print cartridge.

To find support and warranty information, go to the HP Web site at <u>www.hp.com/</u> <u>support</u>. If prompted, choose your country/region, and then click **Contact HP** for information on calling for technical support.

**Cause:** Incorrect type of paper was loaded in the paper tray.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

# Solution 3: Make sure the protective tape is removed from the print cartridges

**Solution:** Check each print cartridge. The tape might have been removed from the copper-colored contacts, but still might cover the ink nozzles. If the tape is still covering the ink nozzles, carefully remove the tape from the print cartridges. Do not touch the ink nozzles or the copper-colored contacts.



- 1 Copper-colored contacts
- 2 Plastic tape with pink pull tab (must be removed before installing)
- 3 Ink nozzles under tape



Remove and then reinsert the print cartridges. Verify that they are fully inserted and locked in place.

**Cause:** Protective tape was covering the print cartridges.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

#### Solution 4: Check if print cartridges are fully inserted

**Solution:** Remove and then reinsert the print cartridges. Verify that they are fully inserted and locked in place.

**Cause:** The contacts on the print cartridge were not touching the contacts in the print carriage.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

# Solution 5: Print cartridge might be defective

**Solution:** If the alignment error persists and you cannot clear it, your print cartridge might be defective. Check to see if your print cartridge is still under warranty and end of warranty date has not been reached.

- If the end of warranty date has been reached, purchase a new print cartridge.
- If the end of warranty date has not been reached, contact HP support. Go to <u>www.hp.com/support</u>. If prompted, choose your country/region, and then click Contact HP for information on calling for technical support.

For more information, see:

- "Cartridge warranty information" on page 51
- "Order ink supplies" on page 50

Cause: The print cartridge was defective.

# Print cartridges incorrectly installed

**Solution:** Remove and reinsert the print cartridges and verify that they are fully inserted and locked in place.

Also, make sure the print cartridges are installed into the correct slots.

# To make sure the print cartridges are installed correctly

- 1. Make sure the product is turned on.
  - △ CAUTION: If the product is turned off when you open the print cartridge door to access the print cartridges, it will not release the cartridges for changing. You might damage the product if the print cartridges are not docked safely when you try to remove them.
- Open the print cartridge door. The print carriage moves to the far right side of the product.



 Check to make sure you are using the correct print cartridges for your product. For a list of compatible print cartridges, see the printed documentation that came with the product.  Remove the black print cartridge from the slot on the right. Do not touch the ink nozzles or the copper-colored contacts. Check for possible damage to the coppercolored contacts or ink nozzles.

Make sure the clear plastic tape has been removed. If it is still covering the ink nozzles, gently remove the clear plastic tape by using the pink pull tab. Make sure you do not remove the copper colored tape containing the electrical contacts.



5. Reinsert the print cartridge by sliding it forward into the slot on the right. Then push the print cartridge forward until it clicks into the socket.



6. Repeat steps 1 and 2 for the tri-color print cartridge on the left side.

Cause: The indicated print cartridges were installed incorrectly.

#### Non-HP cartridges installed

**Solution:** Follow the prompts on the display to continue, or replace the indicated print cartridges with genuine HP cartridges.

HP recommends that you use genuine HP print cartridges. Genuine HP print cartridges are designed and tested with HP printers to help you easily produce great results, time after time.

NOTE: HP cannot guarantee the quality or reliability of non-HP supplies. Printer service or repairs required as a result of using of a non-HP supply will not be covered under warranty.

If you believe you purchased genuine HP print cartridges, go to:

www.hp.com/go/anticounterfeit

For more information, see:

"Replace the cartridges" on page 48

**Cause:** The product detected that a non-HP print cartridge was installed.

# Print cartridge is missing, incorrectly installed, or not intended for your product

Try the following solutions to resolve the issue. Solutions are listed in order, with the most likely solution first. If the first solution does not solve the problem, continue trying the remaining solutions until the issue is resolved.

- Solution 1: Insert the print cartridges
- Solution 2: Remove the tape from the print cartridges
- Solution 3: Remove and reinsert the print cartridges
- Solution 4: Contact HP support

# Solution 1: Insert the print cartridges

**Solution:** One or both of the print cartridges is missing. Remove and reinsert the print cartridges and verify that they are fully inserted and locked in place. If the problem persists, clean the contacts of the print cartridges.

# To clean the print cartridge contacts

 Turn on the product and open the print cartridge door. The print carriage moves to the far right side of the product.



2. Wait until the print carriage is idle and silent, and then unplug the power cord from the back of the product.

- 3. Lightly press down on the print cartridge to release it, and then pull it towards you out of the slot.
  - NOTE: Do not remove both print cartridges at the same time. Remove and clean each print cartridge one at a time. Do not leave a print cartridge outside the HP Photosmart for more than 30 minutes.
- 4. Inspect the print cartridge contacts for ink and debris buildup.
- Dip a clean foam rubber swab or lint-free cloth into distilled water, and squeeze any excess water from it.
- 6. Hold the print cartridge by its sides.
- 7. Clean only the copper-colored contacts. Allow the print cartridges to dry for approximately ten minutes.



- 1 Copper-colored contacts
- 2 Ink nozzles (do not clean)
- Hold the print cartridge with the HP logo on top, and insert the print cartridge back into the slot. Make sure you push the print cartridge in firmly until it snaps into place.



- 9. Repeat if necessary for the other print cartridge.
- Gently close the print cartridge door and plug the power cord into the back of the product.



**Cause:** The print cartridge was missing. If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

# Solution 2: Remove the tape from the print cartridges

**Solution:** Check each print cartridge. The tape might have been removed from the copper-colored contacts, but still might cover the ink nozzles. If the tape is still covering the ink nozzles, carefully remove the tape from the print cartridges. Do not touch the ink nozzles or the copper-colored contacts.



- 1 Copper-colored contacts
- 2 Plastic tape with pink pull tab (must be removed before installing)
- 3 Ink nozzles under tape



**Cause:** Protective tape was covering the print cartridges. If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

# Solution 3: Remove and reinsert the print cartridges

**Solution:** One or both of the print cartridges are not installed or are installed incorrectly. Remove and reinsert the print cartridges and verify that they are fully inserted and locked in place. If the problem persists, clean the copper-colored contacts of the print cartridges.

# To clean the print cartridge contacts

- Turn on the product and open the print cartridge door. The print carriage moves to the center of the product.
- Wait until the print carriage is idle and silent, and then unplug the power cord from the back of the product.
- Lightly press down on the print cartridge to release it, and then pull it towards you out of the slot.
  - NOTE: Do not remove both print cartridges at the same time. Remove and clean each print cartridge one at a time. Do not leave a print cartridge outside the HP Photosmart for more than 30 minutes.
- 4. Inspect the print cartridge contacts for ink and debris buildup.
- 5. Dip a clean foam rubber swab or lint-free cloth into distilled water, and squeeze any excess water from it.
- 6. Hold the print cartridge by its sides.
- 7. Clean only the copper-colored contacts. Allow the print cartridges to dry for approximately ten minutes.



- 1 Copper-colored contacts
- 2 Ink nozzles (do not clean)

 Hold the print cartridge with the HP logo on top, and insert the print cartridge back into the slot. Make sure you push the print cartridge in firmly until it snaps into place.



- 9. Repeat if necessary for the other print cartridge.
- **10.** Gently close the print cartridge door and plug the power cord into the back of the product.

**Cause:** One or both of the print cartridges were not installed or were installed incorrectly.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

#### Solution 4: Contact HP support

**Solution:** Contact HP support for service.

Go to: www.hp.com/support.

If prompted, choose your country/region, and then click **Contact HP** for information on calling for technical support.

Cause: The print cartridge was defective or not intended for use in this product.

#### Printing in ink-backup mode

**Solution:** If you receive the ink-backup mode message and two print cartridges are installed in the product, verify that the protective piece of plastic tape has been

removed from each print cartridge. When plastic tape covers the print cartridge contacts, the product cannot detect that the print cartridge is installed.



**Cause:** When the product detected that only one print cartridge is installed, inkbackup mode is initiated. This printing mode lets you print with a single print cartridge, but it slows the product and affects the quality of printouts.

# Print cartridges missing or not detected

Try the following solutions to resolve the issue. Solutions are listed in order, with the most likely solution first. If the first solution does not solve the problem, continue trying the remaining solutions until the issue is resolved.

- Solution 1: Reinsert the print cartridges
- Solution 2: Clean the print cartridge contacts
- Solution 3: Replace the print cartridge

#### Solution 1: Reinsert the print cartridges

**Solution:** Remove and reinsert the print cartridges and verify that they are fully inserted and locked in place.

Also, make sure the print cartridges are installed into the correct slots.

# To make sure the print cartridges are installed correctly

- 1. Make sure the product is turned on.
  - △ CAUTION: If the product is turned off when you open the print cartridge door to access the print cartridges, it will not release the cartridges for changing. You might damage the product if the print cartridges are not docked safely when you try to remove them.
- Open the print cartridge door. The print carriage moves to the far right side of the product.



- 3. Check to make sure you are using the correct print cartridges for your product. For a list of compatible print cartridges, see the printed documentation that came with the product.
- 4. Remove the black print cartridge from the slot on the right. Do not touch the ink nozzles or the copper-colored contacts. Check for possible damage to the copper-colored contacts or ink nozzles.

Make sure the clear plastic tape has been removed. If it is still covering the ink nozzles, gently remove the clear plastic tape by using the pink pull tab. Make sure you do not remove the copper colored tape containing the electrical contacts.



- 1 Copper-colored contacts
- 2 Plastic tape with pink pull tab (must be removed before installing)
- 3 Ink nozzles under tape

5. Reinsert the print cartridge by sliding it forward into the slot on the right. Then push the print cartridge forward until it clicks into the socket.



- 6. Repeat steps 1 and 2 for the tri-color print cartridge on the left side.
- Cause: The indicated print cartridge were installed incorrectly.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

# Solution 2: Clean the print cartridge contacts

Solution: Clean the print cartridge contacts.

Make sure you have the following materials available:

 Dry foam rubber swabs, lint-free cloth, or any soft material that will not come apart or leave fibers.

☆ TIP: Coffee filters are lint-free and work well for cleaning print cartridges.

- Distilled, filtered, or bottled water (tap water might contain contaminants that can damage the print cartridges).
  - $\triangle$  **CAUTION:** Do **not** use platen cleaners or alcohol to clean the print cartridge contacts. These can damage the print cartridge or the product.

# To clean the print cartridge contacts

 Turn on the product and open the print cartridge door. The print carriage moves to the far right side of the product.



- 2. Wait until the print carriage is idle and silent, and then unplug the power cord from the back of the product.
- 3. Lightly press down on the print cartridge to release it, and then pull it towards you out of the slot.
  - NOTE: Do not remove both print cartridges at the same time. Remove and clean each print cartridge one at a time. Do not leave a print cartridge outside the HP Photosmart for more than 30 minutes.
- 4. Inspect the print cartridge contacts for ink and debris buildup.
- 5. Dip a clean foam rubber swab or lint-free cloth into distilled water, and squeeze any excess water from it.
- 6. Hold the print cartridge by its sides.
- 7. Clean only the copper-colored contacts. Allow the print cartridges to dry for approximately ten minutes.



8. Hold the print cartridge with the HP logo on top, and insert the print cartridge back into the slot. Make sure you push the print cartridge in firmly until it snaps into place.



- 9. Repeat if necessary for the other print cartridge.
- **10.** Gently close the print cartridge door and plug the power cord into the back of the product.



Cause: The print cartridge contacts needed to be cleaned.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

# Solution 3: Replace the print cartridge

**Solution:** Replace the indicated print cartridge. You can also remove the indicated print cartridge and print using ink-backup mode.

NOTE: During ink-backup mode, the product can only print jobs from the computer. You cannot initiate a print job from the control panel (such as printing a photo from a memory card).

Check to see if your print cartridge is still under warranty and end of warranty date has not been reached.

- If the end of warranty date has been reached, purchase a new print cartridge.
- If the end of warranty date has not been reached, contact HP support. Go to www.hp.com/support. If prompted, choose your country/region, and then click Contact HP for information on calling for technical support.

For more information, see:

"Cartridge warranty information" on page 51

Cause: The print cartridge was damaged.

#### Incompatible print cartridges

Try the following solutions.

- Solution 1: Check the print cartridge
- Solution 2: Contact HP support for service

#### Solution 1: Check the print cartridge

**Solution:** Check to make sure you are using the correct print cartridges for your product. For a list of compatible print cartridges, see the printed documentation that came with the product.

If you are using print cartridges that are not compatible with the product, replace the indicated print cartridges with print cartridges that are compatible.

If it appears that you are using the correct print cartridges, proceed to the next solution.

For more information, see:

"Replace the cartridges" on page 48

Cause: The indicated print cartridges were not compatible with the product.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

# Solution 2: Contact HP support for service

**Solution:** If you have completed all of the steps provided in the previous solutions and are still having a problem, contact HP support for service.

Go to: www.hp.com/support.

If prompted, choose your country/region, and then click **Contact HP** for technical support.

Cause: The print cartridges were not intended for use in this product.

# Print cartridge is not intended for use in this product

Solution: Contact HP support for service.

Go to: www.hp.com/support.

If prompted, choose your country/region, and then click **Contact HP** for information on calling for technical support.

Cause: The print cartridge was not intended for use in this product.

# Print cartridges in wrong slot

**Solution:** Remove and reinsert the print cartridges and verify that they are fully inserted and locked in place.

Also, make sure the print cartridges are installed into the correct slots.

# To make sure the print cartridges are installed correctly

- 1. Make sure the product is turned on.
  - △ CAUTION: If the product is turned off when you open the print cartridge door to access the print cartridges, it will not release the cartridges for changing. You might damage the product if the print cartridges are not docked safely when you try to remove them.
- Open the print cartridge door. The print carriage moves to the far right side of the product.



- 3. Check to make sure you are using the correct print cartridges for your product. For a list of compatible print cartridges, see the printed documentation that came with the product.
- 4. Remove the black print cartridge from the slot on the right. Do not touch the ink nozzles or the copper-colored contacts. Check for possible damage to the copper-colored contacts or ink nozzles.

Make sure the clear plastic tape has been removed. If it is still covering the ink nozzles, gently remove the clear plastic tape by using the pink pull tab. Make sure you do not remove the copper colored tape containing the electrical contacts.



- 1 Copper-colored contacts
- 2 Plastic tape with pink pull tab (must be removed before installing)
- 3 Ink nozzles under tape

5. Reinsert the print cartridge by sliding it forward into the slot on the right. Then push the print cartridge forward until it clicks into the socket.



- 6. Repeat steps 1 and 2 for the tri-color print cartridge on the left side.
- NOTE: If the print cartridges are installed in the wrong slots and you cannot remove them from the product, contact HP support for service.

Go to: www.hp.com/support.

If prompted, choose your country/region, and then click **Contact HP** for information on calling for technical support.

Cause: The indicated print cartridges were installed incorrectly.

# Print cartridge problem

The message might indicate which cartridge is causing the problem. If so, try the following solutions to resolve the issue. Solutions are listed in order, with the most likely solution first. If the first solution does not solve the problem, continue trying the remaining solutions until the issue is resolved.

If the message does not indicate which cartridge is causing the problem, follow these steps to determine which cartridge is the problem cartridge. After you determine which cartridge is the problem cartridge, continue with the first solution.

# To determine which print cartridge is having the problem

- 1. Make sure the product is on.
  - △ CAUTION: If the product is turned off when you open the print cartridge door to access the print cartridges, it will not release the cartridges for changing. You might damage the product if the print cartridges are not docked safely when you try to remove them.
- Open the print cartridge door. The print carriage moves to the far right side of the product.



- Check to make sure you are using the correct print cartridges for your product. For a list of compatible print cartridges, see the printed documentation that came with the product.
- Remove the black print cartridge from the slot on the right.
  Press down on the cartridge to release it, and then pull it toward you out of the slot.



- 5. Close the print cartridge door.
- 6. Check to see if the error has been resolved.
  - If the error has been resolved, then there is a problem with the black print cartridge.
  - If the error has not been resolved, continue to the next step.
- 7. Open the print cartridge door and reinsert the black print cartridge by sliding it forward into the slot on the right. Then push the print cartridge forward until it clicks into the slot.



- 8. Remove the tri-color print cartridge from the slot on the left.
  - Press down on the cartridge to release it, and then pull it toward you out of the slot.
- 9. Close the print cartridge door.
- **10.** Check to see if the error has been resolved.
  - If the error has been resolved, then there is a problem with the tri-color print cartridge.
  - If the error has not been resolved, then there is a problem with both print cartridges.
- Open the print cartridge door and reinsert the tri-color print cartridge by sliding it forward into the slot on the left. Then push the print cartridge forward until it clicks into the slot.
- 12. Close the print cartridge door.
- Solution 1: Remove and reinsert the print cartridges
- Solution 2: Clean the print cartridge contacts
- Solution 3: Replace the print cartridge

# Solution 1: Remove and reinsert the print cartridges

**Solution:** Remove and reinsert the print cartridges and verify that they are fully inserted and locked in place.

Also, make sure the print cartridges are installed into the correct slots.

# To make sure the print cartridges are installed correctly

- 1. Make sure the product is turned on.
  - △ CAUTION: If the product is turned off when you open the print cartridge door to access the print cartridges, it will not release the cartridges for changing. You might damage the product if the print cartridges are not docked safely when you try to remove them.
- Open the print cartridge door. The print carriage moves to the far right side of the product.



- 3. Check to make sure you are using the correct print cartridges for your product. For a list of compatible print cartridges, see the printed documentation that came with the product.
- 4. Remove the black print cartridge from the slot on the right. Do not touch the ink nozzles or the copper-colored contacts. Check for possible damage to the copper-colored contacts or ink nozzles.

Make sure the clear plastic tape has been removed. If it is still covering the ink nozzles, gently remove the clear plastic tape by using the pink pull tab. Make sure you do not remove the copper colored tape containing the electrical contacts.



- 1 Copper-colored contacts
- 2 Plastic tape with pink pull tab (must be removed before installing)
- 3 Ink nozzles under tape

5. Reinsert the print cartridge by sliding it forward into the slot on the right. Then push the print cartridge forward until it clicks into the socket.



6. Repeat steps 1 and 2 for the tri-color print cartridge on the left side.

Cause: The indicated print cartridges were installed incorrectly.

If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

# Solution 2: Clean the print cartridge contacts

**Solution:** Clean the print cartridge contacts on the print cartridges that are experiencing the problem.

Make sure you have the following materials available:

• Dry foam rubber swabs, lint-free cloth, or any soft material that will not come apart or leave fibers.

☆ TIP: Coffee filters are lint-free and work well for cleaning print cartridges.

- Distilled, filtered, or bottled water (tap water might contain contaminants that can damage the print cartridges).
  - $\triangle$  **CAUTION:** Do **not** use platen cleaners or alcohol to clean the print cartridge contacts. These can damage the print cartridge or the product.

# To clean the print cartridge contacts

1. Turn on the product and open the print cartridge door. The print carriage moves to the far right side of the product.



- 2. Wait until the print carriage is idle and silent, and then unplug the power cord from the back of the product.
- Lightly press down on the print cartridge to release it, and then pull it towards you out of the slot.
  - **NOTE:** Do not remove both print cartridges at the same time. Remove and clean each print cartridge one at a time. Do not leave a print cartridge outside the HP Photosmart for more than 30 minutes.
- 4. Inspect the print cartridge contacts for ink and debris buildup.
- 5. Dip a clean foam rubber swab or lint-free cloth into distilled water, and squeeze any excess water from it.
- 6. Hold the print cartridge by its sides.
- 7. Clean only the copper-colored contacts. Allow the print cartridges to dry for approximately ten minutes.



- Copper-colored contacts 1
- 2 Ink nozzles (do not clean)

 Hold the print cartridge with the HP logo on top, and insert the print cartridge back into the slot. Make sure you push the print cartridge in firmly until it snaps into place.



- 9. Repeat if necessary for the other print cartridge.
- **10.** Gently close the print cartridge door and plug the power cord into the back of the product.



**Cause:** The print cartridge contacts needed to be cleaned. If this did not solve the issue, try the next solution.

# Solution 3: Replace the print cartridge

**Solution:** Replace the print cartridges that are experiencing the problem. If only one of the print cartridges is experiencing the problem, you can also remove it and print using ink-backup mode.

NOTE: During ink-backup mode, the product can only print jobs from the computer. You cannot initiate a print job from the control panel (such as printing a photo from a memory card).

Cause: One or both of the print cartridges were having a problem.

# Previously used genuine HP cartridge installed

**Solution:** Check the print quality of the current print job. If it is satisfactory, follow the prompts on the display to continue.

HP recommends that you have an new print cartridge available, to avoid printing delays.

**NOTE:** Ink levels might not be available for the indicated print cartridges.

Cause: The genuine HP ink cartridge was previously used in some other product.

#### Original HP ink has been depleted

**Solution:** Follow the prompts on the display to continue, or replace the indicated print cartridges with genuine HP cartridges.

HP recommends that you use genuine HP print cartridges. Genuine HP print cartridges are designed and tested with HP printers to help you easily produce great results, time after time.

NOTE: HP cannot guarantee the quality or reliability of non-HP supplies. Printer service or repairs required as a result of using of a non-HP supply will not be covered under warranty.

If you believe you purchased genuine HP print cartridges, go to:

www.hp.com/go/anticounterfeit

For more information, see:

"Replace the cartridges" on page 48

**Cause:** The original HP ink in the indicated print cartridges had been depleted.

#### **General printer error**

**Solution:** Write down the error code provided in the message, and then contact HP support. Go to:

www.hp.com/support

If prompted, choose your country/region, and then click **Contact HP** for information on calling for technical support.

**Cause:** There was a problem with the product.

Solve a problem

# 13 Stop the current job

# To stop a current job from the product

Press Cancel on the control panel. If the current job does not stop, press Cancel again.

It can take a few moments for the current job to be cancelled.

Chapter 13

# **14 Technical information**

The technical specifications and international regulatory information for the HP Photosmart are provided in this section.

For additional specifications, see the printed documentation that came with the HP Photosmart. This section contains the following topics:

- Notice
- <u>Specifications</u>
- Environmental product stewardship program
- Regulatory notices
- Regulatory wireless statements

# Notice

#### **Hewlett-Packard Company notices**

The information contained in this document is subject to change without notice.

All rights reserved. Reproduction, adaptation, or translation of this material is prohibited without prior written permission of Hewlett-Packard, except as allowed under copyright laws. The only warranties for HP products and services are set forth in the express warranty statements accompanying such products and services. Nothing herein should be construed as constituting an additional warranty. HP shall not be liable for technical or editorial errors or omissions contained herein. © 2009 Hewlett-Packard Development Company, L.P.

Windows, Windows 2000, and Windows XP are U.S. registered trademarks of Microsoft Corporation.

Windows Vista is either a registered trademark or trademark of Microsoft Corporation in the United States and/or other countries.

Intel and Pentium are trademarks or registered trademarks of Intel Corporation or its subsidiaries in the United States and other countries.

# **Specifications**

Technical specifications for the HP Photosmart are provided in this section. For complete product specifications, see the Product Data Sheet at <a href="http://www.hp.com/support">www.hp.com/support</a>.

#### System requirements

Software and system requirements are located in the Readme file.

For information about future operating system releases and support, visit the HP online support Web site at <u>www.hp.com/support</u>.

#### **Environmental specifications**

- Recommended operating temperature range: 15 °C to 32 °C (59 °F to 90 °F)
- Allowable operating temperature range: 5 °C to 40 °C (41 °F to 104 °F)
- Humidity: 20% to 80% RH non-condensing (recommended); 28 °C maximum dewpoint
- Non-operating (Storage) temperature range: -25 °C to 60 °C (13 °F to 140 °F)
- In the presence of high electromagnetic fields, it is possible the output from the HP Photosmart may be slightly distorted
- HP recommends using a USB cable less than or equal to 3 m (10 feet) in length to minimize injected noise due to potential high electromagnetic fields

# Paper specifications

Туре	Paper weight	Paper tray
Plain paper	20 to 24 lb. (75 to 90 gsm)	Up to 80 (20 lb. paper)
Legal paper	20 to 24 lb. (75 to 90 gsm)	Up to 80 (20 lb. paper)
Index cards	110 lb. index max (200 gsm)	Up to 30
Hagaki cards	110 lb. index max (200 gsm)	Up to 40
Envelopes	20 to 24 lb. (75 to 90 gsm)	Up to 10
5 x 7 inch (13 x 18 cm) Photo paper	145 lb. (236 gsm)	Up to 30
4 x 6 inch (10 x 15 cm) Photo paper	145 lb. (236 gsm)	Up to 30
8.5 x 11 inch (216 x 279 mm) Photo paper	145 lb. (236 gsm)	Up to 30

Maximum capacity.

**NOTE:** For a complete list of supported media sizes, see the printer driver.

#### Print specifications

- Print speeds vary according to the complexity of the document
- Panorama-size printing
- Method: drop-on-demand thermal inkjet
- Language: PCL3 GUI

#### Scan specifications

- Image editor included
- Twain-compliant software interface
- Resolution: up to 1200 x 2400 ppi optical; 19200 ppi enhanced (software)
  For more information about ppi resolution, see the scanner software.
- Color: 48-bit color, 8-bit grayscale (256 levels of gray)
- Maximum scan size from glass: 21.6 x 29.7 cm (8.5 x 11.7 inches)

#### **Copy specifications**

- Digital image processing
- Maximum number of copies varies by model
- Copy speeds vary according to the complexity of the document and model

#### Print resolution

To find out about the printer resolution, see the printer software. For more information, see "<u>View</u> the print resolution" on page 30.

#### Cartridge yield

Visit <u>www.hp.com/go/learnaboutsupplies</u> for more information on estimated cartridge yields.

# Environmental product stewardship program

Hewlett-Packard is committed to providing quality products in an environmentally sound manner. Design for recycling has been incorporated into this product. The number of materials has been kept
to a minimum while ensuring proper functionality and reliability. Dissimilar materials have been designed to separate easily. Fasteners and other connections are easy to locate, access, and remove using common tools. High priority parts have been designed to access quickly for efficient disassembly and repair.

For more information, visit HP's Commitment to the Environment Web site at:

www.hp.com/hpinfo/globalcitizenship/environment/index.html

This section contains the following topics:

- <u>Eco-Tips</u>
- Paper use
- Plastics
- Material safety data sheets
- Recycling program
- HP inkjet supplies recycling program
- Power consumption
- · Disposal of waste equipment by users in private households in the European Union
- <u>Chemical Substances</u>
- Toxic and hazardous substance table

#### **Eco-Tips**

HP is committed to helping customers reduce their environmental footprint. HP has provided the Eco-Tips below to help you focus on ways to assess and reduce the impact of your printing choices. In addition to specific features in this product, please visit the HP Eco Solutions web site for more information on HP's environmental initiatives.

www.hp.com/hpinfo/globalcitizenship/environment/

#### Your product's Eco features

- Smart Web printing: The HP Smart Web Printing interface includes a Clip Book and Edit Clips window where you can store, organize, or print clips you have gathered from the Web. For more information, see "Print a Web page" on page 29.
- Energy Savings information: To determine the ENERGY STAR® qualification status for this product, see "Power consumption" on page 108.
- Recycled Materials: For more information regarding recycling of HP products, please visit: www.hp.com/hpinfo/globalcitizenship/environment/recycle/

#### Paper use

This product is suited for the use of recycled paper according to DIN 19309 and EN 12281:2002.

#### **Plastics**

Plastic parts over 25 grams are marked according to international standards that enhance the ability to identify plastics for recycling purposes at the end of product life.

#### Material safety data sheets

Material safety data sheets (MSDS) can be obtained from the HP Web site at: www.hp.com/go/msds

#### Recycling program

HP offers an increasing number of product return and recycling programs in many countries/regions, and partners with some of the largest electronic recycling centers throughout the world. HP conserves resources by reselling some of its most popular products. For more information regarding recycling of HP products, please visit:

www.hp.com/hpinfo/globalcitizenship/environment/recycle/

#### HP inkjet supplies recycling program

HP is committed to protecting the environment. The HP Inkjet Supplies Recycling Program is available in many countries/regions, and lets you recycle used print cartridges and ink cartridges free of charge. For more information, go to the following Web site:

www.hp.com/hpinfo/globalcitizenship/environment/recycle/

#### **Power consumption**

Power usage drops significantly while in Sleep mode, which saves natural resources and saves money without affecting the high performance of this product. To determine the ENERGY STAR® qualification status for this product see the Product Data Sheet or Specifications Sheet. Qualified products are also listed at <a href="http://www.hp.com/go/energystar">www.hp.com/go/energystar</a>.

#### Disposal of waste equipment by users in private households in the European Union



## Disposal of Waste Equipment by Users in Private Households in the European Union. This symbol on the product or on its pockaging indicates that this product must not be disposed of with your other household weate. Instead, it is your responsibility to dispose of your waste equipment by handing if your to a disputical calciation point to the necycling of wave beciricia and electronic equipment. The superstep collection and recycling of your waste and the second will help to conserve natural resources and ensure that is noveled in a namer that protects human health and the entirement. For most electronic advocts and your can dop of your wate equipment for recycling of your calcing our point of the interval of the entire of the entir No con topol tipol mane, province de sequeptiere de response, prosta contra la contra de contracta de la contr Volte flahling, volte starket de tradetterer de beurse inneurgen son e magnet volte man de la starket de tradetterer de la devente de la starket de la stark en animane periodany, versionamen doe dari, voi se das versie francésion nadari. **mathiment al apprenchitarus de antotamare da parte al privati nell'Unione Europea**. Juedo sindolo de appare sal prodeto o sulla contestare indica de al prodeto non deve super smallo aguiente apli abri rifiuit duranta. Cel utenti devero provedere alla periori della companya de la contestare de l Eliminación de residuos de aparatos eléctricos y electrónicos por parte de usuarios domésticos en la Unión Europea Este simbolo en el producto o en el embalgie indica que no se puede desechar el producto junto con los residuos domésticos. For el contrario, si debe elimir tata tantolo en el podecto o en el enabolgo tector que fo car poder tancator de presente de constructivos de mana de la constructivos de la constr Interva umeru utagiaro e prozuca. Likurdace vysubcelikho zatirzeni utizveteli v domácnosti v zemich EU Tato znača na produktu nebo na pino obalu zanačuje, že tento produkt nemi byl likurdaván prostým vyhozenim do běžného domovního odpadu. Odpovídále za to, že vysloužilé zatirzeni uber produktu nebo na klivácaci o stranových bežných mia uterných k revyklaci vysloužilých deštručkých a deštranokých zatirzeni. Likvácace vysloužilého zatirzeni úber produktu nebo na klivácaci o stranových bežných mia uterných k revyklaci podečnaní provádíje ji za vysloužilých deštručkých a deštranokých zatirzeni. Likvácace vysloužilého zatirzeni o klivácaci o stranových bežných mia uterných k revyklaci podečnaní provádíjí stranových stranových miali stranovýchy v obechoná provádíjí stranov záko zákola zákola ji kondu o kliváca vysloužilého zatirzeni k produkti vysloužile zateli v se vysloužile zákola vysloužile zákola vysloužile zákola vysloužile zákola vysloužile zákola vyšloužile zákola vysloužile zákola vysloužile zákola vysloužile zákola vyšloužile zákola vysloužile zákola vyšloužile zákola vyšloužile zákola vysloužile zákola vysloužile zákola vyšloužile vyšloužile zákola vyšloužile Borskaffelse af affaldsudstyr for brugere i private husholdninger i EU Dette symlop på posikket eller på dets embalage indikere, at produktet ikke må borskaffe stammen med andet husholdningsaffald. I stedet er det dit ansvar at borskaffe affaldsudstyr på af at allevere det all det alle bergene en danningsateber met herbik på genbarg af eldetnik saffaldsudstyr. Den separate indramling og genbrag af af affaldsudstyr på ridspunkte for borskaffelse med til at berøre naturige resourcer og sike, at gentrug inder sted på en måde, de beskyfter mennesken heldes anim miljeet. Hvis du vil vide mete om, hvor d kan afberee aft allafaldsudst. am, mor au nan anteree an anazusustry ti gentrug, lan du kontate kommunen, de tokale encondansvesen eller den forretning. Ivor du kebe produktel. Afvore van anglesafanke epoparturu door gebruitessen is partoluiters kubishandens in de Europese Unit Di symbol og het product of de verpakking geet aan dat di product nige mag. van den algevoest met het hushandelik de Europese Unit of le koreen ge een aangeveen in izanateging van de di product nige mag. van de elleriste per eel kabel, de verbakken geet aan de verbakken geet aan de verbakken geet aan de van de gedanke apparaturu draag bij to het spansen van naturijke korene en to het hengebruik van natoriaal op een vijze de de valksgezandelied en het inis beachem. Voor meer konsende het aan aan de verbakken geet aan de spansen van het geheerden en het og eenemen het og eenementuis in uw voorsplaak, de entigingsdeen is de valke valke van de valke aan aa be in be product het aan aandelik. na menengalamintes kasutuvalt kõvaldatuvat saatuvate källamine turapese liikus En tolepisto kons peinella os se suikuks, etti vida toekas vaikan kasutuvate kasutuvate kasutuvate seate selleks etevahud elektri ja elektroonik uliliseriministatus. Uliliserimave seadme leinella källemine aibb aäata looduvaraid ning tagada, et kältemine toimib ininaet kuvites laiteete seate uliseriminella kuvites seadmete eraidi kagamine ja källemine aibb aäata looduvaraid ning tagada, et kältemine toimib ininaet kuvites laiteete kuvites laiteete seate seate eraide ja kaltenine kuvites vaika seate seate seate eraide ja kaltenine kuvites vaika seate seate seate kuvites kuvites vaika seate sea Hervintetivian laitetiden käsittely kottalouksissa Eurooppan unionin alueella män kuteksessa ja espäksiksessa olise enetrintä esälläse täh kutekta esä on kontikia kukeksessä. Kayttajan velvallauva on huolehtia siita, että hävitettävä laite oimitetaan sähkö ja elektroniikkajateronna teröppistessen. Hävitettävien laiteden eillinen keitrys ja keinäys säädää luonnorvarja. Näitiin toiminalla varmistaan myös, mä keinäys häjösikse laiteteelle elimikei terveritjä ja prapäristä. Saatta varhitessa laitetejä piineksi piineksi paikaista piisä. ματοπτηγηστα. Π**Ατόριμή σχερητικά αυσκετιών στην Ευρωπαϊκή Ένωση** Το παρόν αγάβλοι στον εξοπλαριά ή στη σοστασσάα του υποδοικήσι ότι το προϊόν κατό το ποτορίματη μαζή με άλλα συσκαί αυτορήματα. Αντίθεται ευθώτη σας είναι το ανοτελιλωση μα δρατορία ματό το το ανοδολία στη δατήρηση του φοιού προτου το προτογράθη το το ανοδολία το τροτογράτη αλλογία ανοτελιλωση μα δρατορία νοτακείνο θα συβλία στη δατήρηση του φοιού προτογράτη το στο το ανοδολία το το ανοδολία ανοτελιλωση μα δρατορία το ποτορίο στο αρόσει το προίον ματό το πορισμάτι το απορρίματα ει όμος στο αποδολία το το προτογράτη το το το προτογράτη το το ποι στο στο στο στο ανοδολία το το προτογράτη το προτο το προτογράτη το προτο το προτογράτη το προτογράτη το το προτογράτη το προτογράρει το προτογράτη το προτογρατη το προτογράτη το προτογράτη το προτογράτη το προτογρατη το προτογρατη προτογράτη το προτογράτη προτογρατη προτογρατη προτογράτη το προτογρατη προτ o nery minimumpianus, u nazima i nanote rezymperem kojanozo vanannoz voji o emen kojamazopozo. Elektoja otrživočinaš no nederlajni merkam Eropas Sovienibas privlarijaja majanimečaba dihimu. Jis eval abidaja por abrivolanos no nederigas iericas, lo nodado inadhigija sovišano svedu, la libi vešia nederija elektiva ka nelistimas darijavna ortavizija plantida. Speciala nederigas iericas soviklana un otmežnja plantida pladz naglad nederija erici, ladav, zamiente por vešia plantida vestila un oplantija vidi. Un individu interežija plantida v nederija bitarija plantida v se interezija plantida v se interezija plantida vestila un otmežnja plantida v se interezija plantida vestila un otmežnja plantida vestila un otmežnja plantida vestila un otmežnja plantida vestila un oplantija vid. La i najati papila informato pro kar otmežnja plantida ver najadi nederija vestila vestila vestila vestila vestila un oplantija vid. La inglu papila informato pro kar otmežnja plantida vestila un otmežnja plantida vestila un otmežnja plantida vestila un otmežnici plantida vestila un oplantija vid. La i najati papila informato pro kar otmežnica plantida vestila un oplantija vid. La i najati papila informato pro kar otmežna plantida vestila un oplantija vid. La i najati papila informato pro kar otmežnja plantida vestila un oplantija vid. La i najati papila informato pro kar otmežna plantida vestila un otmežna plantida vestila un otmežna plantida vestila un otmežnica plantida vestila un otmežna plantida vestila un oplantija vid. La i najati papila plantida vestila un oplantija vid. La i najati postila plantida vestila vestila un otmežna plantida vestila un oplantija vid. La i najati pro kar otmežna plantida vestila vestila un otmežna plantida vestila vestila un otmežna plantida vestila vestil naguaa matempo mito, touto, automete ai meep paraduta, mapaminetoas animan sanatania denar un menuo, kuta regolapara so meto. Evropos Squageos vantoloje privadio, namo vika, maliekamos jengos Biantimas. Sis sintolis art produko arto jo pakuete nuodo, kad produkos negal ibidi ilmestas kartu su klomis namo vika diekomis. Jos privadori ilmest sono dilekami jangg atiduadomi ja jaliekamo elektronis negas peridimis pankut, je dilekamo jengos pub askihris simetania ir peridinam, bus stasgoni nationis ilitekani ir utikirinama, kad janga ya pedratiba zmogas sveltari i gamta basojanci bodu. Del informacio pei tai, kur galite ilmesti allekama pedrati sikiri jangg krepkite j attininam vieta tamyöka, namu väko attigiku väemia maringa arta jandaduus, kuriop inkate paraduka, Utylizacja zużytego sprzętu przez użytkowników domowych w Unii Europejskiej Sunhal ten umierzany za pradukcie lub opakowaniu oznacza, że tena praduku nie polaży warzu u vyjuzada z uzyvjego sprzetu przet uzytawaniaców domowych w Unit usrobejskoj cast tazm i nami ododani domowych dobarczenie uzytego sprzetu wytawaniaców domowych w Unit usrobejskoj cast tazm i nami ododani domowi. U udownik jest odpowiedziały z obarczenie uzytego sprzetu do wyraczenosnog punkt grandzania zalych w utażete iedkrycznie jest i obełknici można uzyska u odpowiednich wdać Jadinych, w przetuktolowie zajmiegom jest usowanie odpodoći w w miejcz zalych produku. urgnace u corporveience matar toxanya, ve practelepitorialve zajmujagom się susveniem odpadów lad v miejscu zakupu practaku. Descartać e ed egulpamentos por vezivatica em ersidiencias da Unido Ercorpéta Este simbol no produło ou na embolagem indica que o praduto não pode ser descantado juritor cam o lixo doméstico. No entento, é sua responsabilidade levar os equipamentos a serem descratada o um ponto de calcel designado para o reciclogem de egupamentos setevalenderinos. A coleta segunda e o reciclogem dos equipamentos no descarte logidam no conservação das recursos matarias e garantem que os equipamentos setevalenderinos. A coleta segunda e o reciclogem dos equipamentos reconservação e reciclogem dos equipamentos no mante dos descarte logidam no conservação das recursos matarias e garantem que os equipamentos setevalenderios. A coleta segunda os averios de limpeza públicos de ser bairos ou o logi em in informações subjece a descartar equipamentos para reciclogem, entem en colatica com a escritivito tada sua adidado, o serviço de limpeza públicos de se bairos ou o logi em in užívateľov v krajinách Európskej únie pri vyhadzovaní zariadenia v domácom používaní do odpadu os odovzda toto zariade remo synicom to popular de popular a una entre or ynoether yn yn antonanym ouppour r Aumean on odpod pomôze chran prinder i a zenen mieste, kde sa zabezpečuje recykliciaci elektrických a rakoleni. Separovany z popular o recyklicia rakolenia o zabezpeči zabezpečí taký spôsob recykliciaci korý bude chraní ľudské zdrave a zkonté posterelie. Dálisie informáce o separovanom zbere a recyklicia ziskate na miestnom obecnom úrade, vo fime zabezpečivije zisky stáko komunicíhne o dadou jebo v redistrik kajili. Rovnanje z odpadno opremo v gospodinjstvih znotraj Evropske unije Io znak na izdalku oli embidili i zdelka pomeni, da izdalka ne zmete odlogati skopa z drugimi gospodinjskimi odpadki. Odpadno opremo ste dolžni oddati na določenem zbirm negli za naciliarne odpadne jektirnice opremu z Dotemiz zbiranjem i mošilinopime odpadne opreme ob odloganju bote pomogali ohraniti narovne vire in zago negli za naciliarne odpadne na obitirno i nektirnice opreme za Dotemiz zbiranjem i mošilinopime odpadne opreme ob odloganju bote pomogali ohraniti narovne vire in zago v bornunohem podpitju oli trgovni, kjer sta izdelka kupitore ljudi m odplje. Već intermoci o metlih, kjer tahto oddate odpadno opremo za recilinope, tahto dobite na občini, v bornunohem podpitju oli trgovni, kjer sta izdelka kupitore ljudi m odplje. Već intermoci o metlih, kjer tahto oddate odpadno opremo za recilinope, tahto dobite na občini, \* Romannen poolegi on ingomi, ser se tooleen kupin. Rossering or of Shortwinsingsmerticit, for hem- och privatanvändare i EU Produkter eller produktiforpositingar med den här symbolen fär inte kassens med vanligt hushbilsovfall. I stället har du ansvar fär att produkten kämnas till en behörig ätte för hartering or d- och elektonispodukter. Genom att Häman Sassende produkter Härvninning hjälper du till att bevara vära gemensamma naturesuser. Dessution sky mämniskor och miljön när produkter ätervinnis på rätt sätt. Kommunala myndigheter, sophanteringsforelag eller bukken där varan köptes kan ge mer information om var du kassende produkter för derivninnis. overvinningsstation 10m skyddas både 1 var du Jan

#### Chemical Substances

inglish

**Français** 

esti

atviski

blski

g

Svenska

HP is committed to providing our customers with information about the chemical substances in our products as needed to comply with legal requirements such as REACH (*Regulation EC No 1907/2006 of the European Parliament and the Council*). A chemical information report for this product can be found at: <a href="http://www.hp.com/go/reach">www.hp.com/go/reach</a>.

#### Toxic and hazardous substance table

根据中国《电子信息产品污染控制管理办法》						
零件描述	有毒有害物质和元素					
	铅	汞	镉	六价铬	多溴联苯	多溴联苯醚
外壳和托盘*	0	0	0	0	0	0
电线*	0	0	0	0	0	0
印刷电路板*	Х	0	0	0	0	0
打印系统*	Х	0	0	0	0	0
显示器*	Х	0	0	0	0	0
喷墨打印机墨盒*	0	0	0	0	0	0
驱动光盘*	Х	0	0	0	0	0
	Х	Х	0	0	0	0
网络配件*	Х	0	0	0	0	0
电池板*	Х	0	0	0	0	0
自动双面打印系统*	0	0	0	0	0	0
外部电源*	Х	0	0	0	0	0
0:指此部件的所有均一材质中包含的这种有毒有害物质,含量低于SJ/T11363-2006的限制 X:指此部件使用的均一材质中至少有一种包含的这种有毒有害物质,含量高于SJ/T11363-2006的限制 注:环保使用期限的参考标识取决于产品正常工作的温度和湿度等条件 *以上只适用于使用这些部件的产品						

## **Regulatory notices**

The HP Photosmart meets product requirements from regulatory agencies in your country/region. This section contains the following topics:

- Regulatory model identification number
- FCC statement
- VCCI (Class B) compliance statement for users in Japan
- Notice to users in Japan about the power cord
- Notice to users in Korea
- HP Photosmart C4700 series declaration of conformity

#### **Regulatory model identification number**

For regulatory identification purposes, your product is assigned a Regulatory Model Number. The Regulatory Model Number for your product is SNPRH-0803-01. This regulatory number should not be confused with the marketing name (HP Photosmart C4700 series, etc.) or product numbers (Q8380A, etc.).

#### **FCC** statement

The United States Federal Communications Commission (in 47 CFR 15.105) has specified that the following notice be brought to the attention of users of this product.

This equipment has been tested and found to comply with the limits for a Class B digital device, pursuant to Part 15 of the FCC Rules. These limits are designed to provide reasonable protection against harmful interference in a residential installation. This equipment generates, uses and can radiate radio frequency energy and, if not installed and used in accordance with the instructions, may cause harmful interference to radio communications. However, there is no guarantee that interference will not occur in a particular installation. If this equipment does cause harmful interference to radio or television reception, which can be determined by turning the equipment off and on, the user is encouraged to try to correct the interference by one or more of the following measures:

- Reorient the receiving antenna.
- Increase the separation between the equipment and the receiver.
- Connect the equipment into an outlet on a circuit different from that to which the receiver is connected.
- Consult the dealer or an experienced radio/TV technician for help.

For further information, contact:

Manager of Corporate Product Regulations Hewlett-Packard Company 3000 Hanover Street Palo Alto, Ca 94304 (650) 857-1501

Modifications (part 15.21)

The FCC requires the user to be notified that any changes or modifications made to this device that are not expressly approved by HP may void the user's authority to operate the equipment.

This device complies with Part 15 of the FCC Rules. Operation is subject to the following two conditions: (1) this device may not cause harmful interference, and (2) this device must accept any interference received, including interference that may cause undesired operation.

#### VCCI (Class B) compliance statement for users in Japan

この装置は、情報処理装置等電波障害自主規制協議会(VCCI)の基準に基づくクラス B情報技術装置です。この装置は、家庭環境で使用することを目的としていますが、こ の装置がラジオやテレビジョン受信機に近接して使用されると受信障害を引き起こす ことがあります。

取り扱い説明書に従って正しい取り扱いをして下さい。

#### Notice to users in Japan about the power cord

製品には、同梱された電源コードをお使い下さい。 同梱された電源コードは、他の製品では使用出来ません。

#### Notice to users in Korea

B 급 기기(가정용 방송통신기기) 이 기기는 가정용(B급)으로 전자파적합등록을 한 기기로서 주 로 가정에서 사용하는 것을 목적으로 하며, 모든 지역에서 사 용할 수 있습니다.

#### HP Photosmart C4700 series declaration of conformity



## **Regulatory wireless statements**

This section contains the following regulatory information pertaining to wireless products:

- Exposure to radio frequency radiation
- Notice to users in Brazil
- Notice to users in Canada
- European Union regulatory notice
- Notice to users in Taiwan

#### Exposure to radio frequency radiation

#### **Exposure to radio frequency radiation**

**Caution** The radiated output power of this device is far below the FCC radio frequency exposure limits. Nevertheless, the device shall be used in such a manner that the potential for human contact during normal operation is minimized. This product and any attached external antenna, if supported, shall be placed in such a manner to minimize the potential for human contact during normal operation. In order to avoid the possibility of exceeding the FCC radio frequency exposure limits, human proximity to the antenna shall not be less than 20 cm (8 inches) during normal operation.

#### Notice to users in Brazil

#### Aviso aos usuários no Brasil

Este equipamento opera em caráter secundário, isto é, não tem direito à proteção contra interferência prejudicial, mesmo de estações do mesmo tipo, e não pode causar interferência a sistemas operando em caráter primário. (Res.ANATEL 282/2001).

#### Notice to users in Canada

#### Notice to users in Canada/Note à l'attention des utilisateurs canadiens

**For Indoor Use.** This digital apparatus does not exceed the Class B limits for radio noise emissions from the digital apparatus set out in the Radio Interference Regulations of the Canadian Department of Communications. The internal wireless radio complies with RSS 210 and RSS GEN of Industry Canada.

**Utiliser à l'intérieur.** Le présent appareil numérique n'émet pas de bruit radioélectrique dépassant les limites applicables aux appareils numériques de la classe B prescrites dans le Règlement sur le brouillage radioélectrique édicté par le ministère des Communications du Canada. Le composant RF interne est conforme a la norme RSS-210 and RSS GEN d'Industrie Canada.

#### **European Union Regulatory Notice**

Products bearing the CE marking comply with the following EU Directives:

- Low Voltage Directive 2006/95/EC
- EMC Directive 2004/108/EC

CE compliance of this product is valid only if powered with the correct CE-marked AC adapter provided by HP.

If this product has telecommunications functionality, it also complies with the essential requirements of the following EU Directive:

• R&TTE Directive 1999/5/EC

Compliance with these directives implies conformity to harmonized European standards (European Norms) that are listed in the EU Declaration of Conformity issued by HP for this product or product family. This compliance is indicated by the following conformity marking placed on the product.

# **(()**

The wireless telecommunications functionality of this product may be used in the following EU and EFTA countries:

Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Latvia, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Slovak Republic, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland and United Kingdom.

#### Products with 2.4-GHz wireless LAN devices

#### France

For 2.4 GHz Wireless LAN operation of this product certain restrictions apply: This product may be used indoor for the entire 2400-2483.5 MHz frequency band (channels 1-13). For outdoor use, only 2400-2454 MHz frequency band (channels 1-9) may be used. For the latest requirements, see http://www.art-telecom.fr.

#### Italy

License required for use. Verify with your dealer or directly with the General Direction for Frequency Planning and Management (Direzione Generale Pianificazione e Gestione Frequenze).

#### Notice to users in Taiwan

低功率電波輻射性電機管理辦法

## 第十二條

經型式認證合格之低功率射頻電機,非經許可,公司、商號或使用者均不得擅自變更頻 率、加大功率或變更設計之特性及功能。

#### 第十四條

低功率射頻電機之使用不得影響飛航安全及干擾合法通信;經發現有干擾現象時,應立 即停用,並改善至無干擾時方得繼續使用。

前項合法通信,指依電信法規定作業之無線電通信。低功率射頻電機須忍受合法通信或 工業、科學及醫藥用電波輻射性電機設備之干擾。

## Index

## Symbols/Numerics

10 x 15 cm photo paper specifications 106

## A

after the support period 54 alignment failed 78 print cartridges 78

## В

buttons, control panel 12

## С

connection problems HP All-in-One will not turn on 55 connection types supported printer sharing 10 control panel buttons 12 features 12 copy fit to page fails 67 specifications 106 troubleshooting 67 crop fails 74 customer support warranty 54

## D

display change measurements 58

## Е

encryption WEP key 8 envelopes specifications 106 environment Environmental product stewardship program 106 environmental specifications 105 error messages memory cards 75 reading or writing file 72

## F

file invalid name 73 supported formats 73 unreadable 72 firmware revision mismatch 70 fit to page fails 67

## L

improper shutdown 70 ink drying time 77 low 77 ink cartridges HP ink depleted 101 ink-backup mode 50 interface card 5, 6 invalid file name 73

## L

labels specifications 106 legal paper specifications 106 letter paper specifications 106

## Μ

memory cards error message 75 file unreadable 72 HP Photosmartcannot read 65 photos missing 72 troubleshoot 65 missing text from scan 69

## Ν

network interface card 5, 6 security 8

## Ρ

paper recommended types 16 specifications 106 tips 20 phone support 53 phone support period period for support 53 photo paper recommended types 15 specifications 106 photos missing 72 print specifications 106 troubleshooting 60 Web pages 29 print cartridges align 78 damaged 87 error message 82, 87 incorrect 82 low on ink 77 missing 87 non-HP ink 81 previously used 100 print settings print quality 64 printer found screen, Windows 10 printer sharing usb 10 Windows 10 printing with one ink cartridge 50 Printing Shortcuts tab 31 problems copy 67 error messages 69 print 60 scan 68

#### R

recycle ink cartridges 108 regulatory notices regulatory model identification number 110 wireless statements 114 reinstall software 59

## S

scan crop incorrect 68 fails 70 scan specifications 106 text appears as dotted lines 68 text format incorrect 68 text incorrect 69 troubleshooting 68 security network, WEP key 8, 9 troubleshoot 8 software installation reinstall 59 uninstall 59 system requirements 105

## т

technical information copy specifications 106 environmental specifications 105 paper specifications 106 print specifications 106 scan specifications 106 system requirements 105 text dotted lines on scan 68 incorrect format on scan 68 incorrect or missing on scan 69 transparencies specifications 106 troubleshoot incorrect measurements 58 setup 54 troubleshooting copy 67 error messages 69 memory card 65 print 60 scan 68

### U

uninstall software 59

#### W

warranty 54 Web pages, print 29 WEP key, setup 8